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La Tesis Doctoral que aquí se presenta se marcó el objetivo principal de estudiar la 
identidad profesional del profesorado de AICLE Educación Primaria en formación 
mediante la aplicación del vídeo para ayudarles en la construcción de su identidad 
profesional como docentes de programas bilingües. Para ello, se diseñó y validó un 
instrumento (un cuestionario) que ayudó a analizar la identidad profesional del 
profesorado en formación. Además, se llevó a cabo un programa de formación basado en 
vídeos y se realizaron entrevistas a los docentes en formación. Las entrevistas ayudaron 
a profundizar en la comprensión de su identidad profesional utilizando la teoría del 
posicionamiento como pilar. Los resultados presentaron la necesidad de clarificar la 
identidad profesional del profesorado AICLE, ya que integra factores adicionales a la 
hora de enseñar diferentes a los del profesorado de lengua o de segundas lenguas 
extranjeras (es decir, la integración de la lengua). Se recogieron resultados positivos 
provenientes de la aplicación del programa basado en vídeos en cuanto a la mejora de su 
desarrollo profesional y el descubrimiento de las posiciones profesionales del profesorado 
en formación.  
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Abstract 

Content and Language Integrated Learning (CLIL) has emerged as a successful model for 
bilingual education in Europe. Its implications on the learning of an additional language 
by fostering the different cognitive skills in the learning process has motivated 
educational institutions to integrate this approach. Especially in Spain, CLIL has been 
implemented gradually according to the specific region by considering different contexts. 
Although the implementation of this approach has been effective in various institutions, 
there still exists some issues concerning the training of both pre- and in-service teachers. 
Training teachers to provide them with the specific profile demanded by bilingual schools 
may be the cause of professional identity issues. In this sense, pre-service teachers are 
receiving insufficient training on CLIL, so they can feel insecure on the type of teacher 
they are when teaching under this approach. This may have an impact on teaching 
development and consequently on these students’ learning. To cover such gap, searching 
for a method to study the professional identity aiming at helping pre-service teachers in 
their identity construction can be crucial for the correct development of the teaching 
profession in these uncertain times, where technology, information, new approaches and 
even new professions are dominating 21st century world. Video technology was selected 
as a powerful tool and fundamental for this study due several reasons: (i) it fosters 
discussion and reflection of the teaching praxis, (ii) it is the best way to see the image of 
the teacher ‘in action’, and (iii) it has demonstrated to improve teachers’ professional 
development, among others. The lack of the definition of professional identity of CLIL 
teachers and the scarcity of programmes devoted to improve their professional 
development was the initial point of this doctoral thesis. The main aim was to study the 
professional identity of pre-service teachers of primary education within CLIL by 
implementing video technology to help them in the construction of their professional 
identity as teachers in bilingual programmes. To this purpose, a designed and validated 
instrument (i.e., a questionnaire) helped in analysing pre-service teachers’ professional 
identity. Besides, a video-based training programme was implemented, and interviews 
were administered to pre-service teachers. Interviewing pre-service teachers helped to go 
further on understanding their professional identity by using the positioning theory as a 
pillar. Findings presented the necessity to clarify the professional identity of CLIL 
teachers as it integrates additional factors when teaching different from regular or 
second/foreign language teachers (i.e., the integration of the language). Positive results 
were collected from the implementation of the video-based programme regarding their 
professional development enhancement and the discovery of pre-service teachers’ 
professional positions.  
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Resumen 

El Aprendizaje Integrado de Contenidos y Lenguas Extranjeras (AICLE) surge como un 
modelo exitoso de educación bilingüe en Europa. Sus implicaciones en el aprendizaje de 
una lengua adicional fomentando las diferentes habilidades cognitivas en el proceso de 
aprendizaje han motivado a las instituciones educativas a integrar este enfoque. 
Especialmente en España, AICLE se ha implementado gradualmente según la región 
específica considerando diferentes contextos. Aunque la implementación ha sido efectiva 
en varias instituciones, todavía existen algunas cuestiones relativas a la formación del 
profesorado, tanto en formación como en servicio. La formación docente que les prepara 
con un perfil específico que exigen las escuelas bilingües puede ser la causa de problemas 
de identidad profesional. En este sentido, los docentes en formación no están recibiendo 
suficiente formación sobre AICLE, por lo que pueden sentirse inseguros sobre el tipo de 
docente que son cuando enseñan bajo este enfoque. Esto puede repercutir en el desarrollo 
de la enseñanza y, en consecuencia, en el aprendizaje de estos alumnos. Para cubrir esta 
laguna, la búsqueda de un método de estudio de la identidad profesional que ayude a los 
profesores en formación a construir su identidad puede ser crucial para el correcto 
desarrollo de la profesión docente en estos tiempos inciertos, en los que la tecnología, la 
información, los nuevos enfoques e incluso las nuevas profesiones están dominando el 
mundo del siglo XXI. La tecnología de video fue seleccionada como una herramienta 
poderosa y fundamental para este estudio por varias razones: (i) fomenta la discusión y la 
reflexión de la praxis docente, (ii) es la mejor manera de ver la imagen del profesor "en 
acción", y (iii) ha demostrado mejorar el desarrollo profesional del docente, entre otras. 
La falta de definición de la identidad profesional de docentes AICLE y la escasez de 
programas dedicados a mejorar su desarrollo profesional fue el punto de partida de esta 
tesis doctoral. El objetivo principal fue estudiar la identidad profesional de docentes de 
educación primaria en formación dentro de AICLE mediante la aplicación de la 
tecnología de vídeo para ayudarles en la construcción de su identidad profesional como 
docentes en programas bilingües. Para ello, se diseñó y validó un instrumento (un 
cuestionario) que ayudó a analizar la identidad profesional de docentes en formación. 
Además, se llevó a cabo un programa de formación basado en vídeos y se realizaron 
entrevistas a docentes en formación. Las entrevistas les ayudaron a profundizar en la 
comprensión de su identidad profesional utilizando la teoría del posicionamiento como 
pilar. Los resultados presentaron la necesidad de clarificar la identidad profesional del 
profesorado de AICLE, ya que integra factores adicionales a la hora de enseñar diferentes 
al profesorado de lenguas regulares o de segundas lenguas extranjeras (es decir, la 
integración de la lengua). Se recogieron resultados positivos de la aplicación del programa 
basado en vídeos en cuanto a la mejora de su desarrollo profesional y el descubrimiento 
de las posiciones profesionales de los docentes en formación.  
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Introduction 
Content and Language Integrated Learning (CLIL): context and definition  

Bilingual teaching education has gained importance over the last two decades. 
Integrating bilingual teaching methods for improving the linguistic skills of citizens has 
been a relevant goal to be considered among educational institutions. Initially, bilingual 
approaches in North America and Canada implemented these methods by integrating the 
teaching of content through a second language to improve bilingualism. These bilingual 
models caused high success in students’ learning. In the European context, improving 
new bilingual teaching methods was essential for enhancing the linguistic competence of 
the learners (Eurydice, 2006). The internationalization of communication and 
diversification of population boost has created the need to achieve better results in 
monolingual education by making institutions to be adapted to such changes (Dalton-
Puffer, 2011). Moreover, European language policies rose the attention to diversity by 
ensuring language proficiency for everyone (Ruiz & Jiménez, 2009). In this sense, 
increasing the language level of the students and their exposure to the language was 
crucial. Educational institutions in Europe began implementing bilingual models. “This 
need to be more adaptable and effective has led to attention being back to cognitive 
processing and how learning successfully occurs” (Coyle et al., 2010, p. 2). The European 
model for bilingualism “Content and Language Integrated Learning” (CLIL) emerged as 
a pedagogical approach for promoting plurilingualism through the enhancement of 
foreign language education. This approach seems to confirm innovative methodological 
claims and to lead to new pedagogical insights (Wolff, 2012, p. 106). 

CLIL has been defined by many researchers in the scientific literature as the 
official approach to bilingual education for teaching content and language integrated. 
Mehisto et al. (2008) described CLIL as a “dual-focused approach” that gives equal 
attention to language and content (p. 9). Similarly, Coyle et al. (2010, p. 1) defined CLIL 
as “a dual-focused educational approach in which an additional language is used for the 
learning and teaching of both content and language”. Marsh (2002, p. 15) defined CLIL 
as a dual-focused educational approach in which an additional language is used as a 
medium in the teaching and learning of non-language content. What is clear is that CLIL 
aims at students learning the language and the subject matter simultaneously. This new 
pedagogical model integrates an additional factor in the teaching/learning process: the 
second or additional language in the curriculum. This implies a more integrated approach 
to both teaching and learning, requiring teachers to devote special thought not just to how 
languages should be taught, but to the educational process in general (Eurydice, 2006, p. 
7). Therefore, understanding CLIL means contemplating the language learning and the 
pedagogical processes imbricated in students’ learning.  
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What makes CLIL an effective approach is the interconnection of four 
dimensions, what Coyle (2007, p. 550) described as the 4Cs Framework: content (subject 
matter), communication (language), cognition (learning and thinking), and culture (social 
awareness of self and ‘otherness’). These four elements are essential for understanding 
this approach without forgetting the attention to the learning of the language. CLIL 
integrates the model of the language triptych, which provides the opportunity to adapt the 
language needs concerning the context by promoting the language and content learning 
(Coyle et al., 2010). Accordingly, focusing the attention on the cognitive and linguistic 
demands is highly important to consider in the curriculum (Dalton-Puffer, 2007). 
Therefore, European institutions have been integrating progressively this pedagogical 
model according to specific contexts. 

 

CLIL in the Spanish context: successes and issues 

The implementation of the CLIL approach in Spain started with the agreement of 
the Spanish Ministry of Education and the British Council in 1996. This agreement aimed 
at improving the linguistic skills of the students by following the guidelines of the 
Common European Framework of Reference for Languages (CEFR, 2001). As Spain is 
characterized by different bilingual and monolingual regions (i.e., autonomous 
communities), they have been operating independently with respect to educational 
implementations. This made every region integrate different bilingual education 
programmes according to their specific educational contexts. Then, introducing CLIL was 
different according to the region and in some communities (e.g., Catalonia or Basque 
Country), more than two languages were introduced in the curriculum (i.e., Spanish as 
the official language for instruction, plus the autonomous community language and the 
foreign language).  

The success of bilingual education programmes in Spain is normally measured 
through students’ academic performances, paying little attention to teacher training 
(Custodio, 2019). Teachers who teach content through a second language are only 
required to have a language certified that varies according to the region (e.g., B2 in 
Andalusia and C1 in Madrid). Expertise in the language does not mean being able to teach 
content and language integrated (Arnáiz, 2017). Particularly, the specializations have 
been the solution mostly accepted by Spanish universities for teacher training foreign 
languages (Jover et al., 2016, p. 127). This means that teachers are trained as general 
primary education teachers and they choose a speciality (called ‘Mention’) for the last 
academic course of their university degree. Teacher training in CLIL is not officially 
offered by all universities (though exceptions such as the UCO apply), and it is relegated 
to postgraduate studies (Custodio & García, 2020).  Despite some universities (e.g., the 
University of Córdoba, the University of Jaén) are introducing CLIL among the syllabi 
in the Undergraduate English specialization, full teacher training in CLIL is scarcely 
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offered to pre-service teachers (De la Maya & Luengo, 2015). Moreover, teacher training 
is highly demanded by in-service and pre-service teachers not only in Spain but in the 
European context (Pérez-Cañado, 2016). Therefore, “teacher training for bilingual 
education is deficient, teacher training for CLIL is voluntary and the 
qualification/accreditation to provide CLIL in bilingual programmes, generally, only 
considers the teacher’s linguistic competence” (Custodio & García, 2020, pp. 11-12).  

Thinking of bilingual schools logically concentrates the attention on the teachers’ 
preparation for being bilingual teachers. According to Marsh et al. (2012, p. 5):  

Teachers undertaking CLIL will need to be prepared to develop multiple types of 
expertise among others in the content subject; in a language; in best practice in teaching 
and learning; in the integration of the previous three; and, in the integration of CLIL 
within an educational institution.   

However, institutions are training different teaching figures far from the expected 
CLIL teacher: general primary teachers and teachers with specializations. Those teachers 
with the English specialty will be required to support general teachers to integrate the 
language and the content at the CLIL lessons. “The essential questions about CLIL are 
who should be responsible for teaching content through the second language and how this 
should be done” (Pavón & Ellison, 2013, p. 69). Content teachers still need more training 
on language as it is an important factor when teaching under CLIL (Pérez-Cañado, 2018). 
As schools are requiring teachers with mastery in both language and content, separating 
pre-service teachers through specializations during their training period may create some 
confusion with respect to their teaching practice and, consequently, to their professional 
identity as future teachers in bilingual settings. 

 

Identifying a gap: the professional identity of the CLIL teacher 

Being trained as a general teacher who will teach content through an additional 
language may cause struggles in the teaching praxis (even with the support of English 
teachers) due to insufficient language training (De la Maya & Luengo, 2015). In this 
sense, content teachers will be the new figure of the CLIL teachers at bilingual schools. 
We talk about this emergent figure of teachers whose identity remains unclear to some 
extent. In fact, Morton (2016, p. 383) discussed that “being a content and language teacher 
is a struggle to establish a new identity”. The concept of the professional identity presents 
a description of a teacher according to their beliefs, experiences and self-conception. 
Despite the term has been defined under a plethora of forms within the literature (Beijard 
et al., 2004), studies are mostly concentrated on regular teachers. The extended review by 
Izadinia (2013) summarized the main characteristics of the professional identity as 
beliefs, image, and reflection of the self. Lamote and Engels (2010) state that identity is 
an ongoing process of interpretations of experiences and the recognition of the self-image. 
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Similarly, Cammarata and Tedick (2012) defined professional identity as images of the 
self. On the other hand, professional identity has been described through beliefs towards 
teaching as they can influence professional identity (Skinnari & Bovellan, 2016). 
Moreover, this term integrates an individual and a social process (Pappa et al., 2017; 
Wenger, 1998) that, importantly, help teachers in their ongoing teaching practice 
(Bullough, 1997). Therefore, professional identity is an unfixed term influenced by 
different factors (e.g., image, experiences, or beliefs) across individual or social process’ 
transformation.  

However, professional identity has received little attention within CLIL settings 
according to Moate and Ruohotie-Lyhty (2020). Literature has defined the professional 
identity of pre- and in-service teachers profusely although few researchers have addressed 
the term and the process of identity construction of teachers in CLIL (De Mesmaeker & 
Lochtman, 2014; Hüttner et al., 2013; Martel, 2020; Morton, 2016; Lo, 2020; Pappa et 
al., 2017). In addition, fewer studies have been concentrated on pre-service teachers’ 
identity within this approach (Escobar, 2013; Moate & Ruohotie-Lyhty, 2020). 
Integrating the language factor in the professional identity of CLIL teachers may be 
crucial to help them understand their praxis. Pennington and Richard (2016) described 
the different characteristics of a second language teacher in which language played a key 
role in professional identity. In this sense, teachers teaching under CLIL and those that 
are being trained for being future teachers may integrate the language aspect in their 
professional identity construction. However, the figure of the CLIL teacher integrates a 
different aim regarding the second/foreign language teachers. Within this approach, the 
main goal is twofold: learning the content and the language simultaneously. Hence, being 
a CLIL teacher means understanding the position that it is performed within a bilingual 
teaching context.  

Knowing the position in teaching is directly connected to the professional identity 
(Martel, 2020; Morton, 2016) and the process of its construction (Arvaja, 2016). When 
teachers position themselves, they are negotiating within a context by building their 
professional identity. This is known in positioning theory as a process to express personal 
identity (Harré & Van Lagenhove, 1999). Both constructs (i.e., professional identity and 
positioning theory) share similar characteristics such as images of the self and beliefs, 
which have an impact on teaching (Kayi-Aydar & Miller, 2018). Importantly, positioning 
theory offers the opportunity for understanding teacher development (Arvaja, 2016; 
Vetter & Schieble, 2016; Kayi-Aydar, 2019; Kayi-Aydar & Miller, 2018; Vetter et al., 
2016) and, therefore, a way to go further as a the CLIL teacher. This consolidated theory 
may shed light on discerning different teachers’ positions in CLIL (i.e., content teacher, 
language teacher and CLIL teacher) to define the professional identity of the CLIL 
teacher. Studying the professional identity of teachers might cause an impact on teaching 
and, consequently on students’ learning. 
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Searching for a method to understand the professional identity 

Professional identity has been studied under diverse methods (e.g., biographical 
notes, interviews, case studies, etc.) that have motivated teachers to reflect on their praxis. 
Particularly, video technology engages pre-service teachers to discuss and reflect on their 
teaching practice (Marsh & Mitchell, 2014). Besides, video promotes the professional 
development of teachers (Cammarata & Haley, 2018; Mann et al, 2019). In bilingual 
education, video technology research is increasing (Hüttner, 2019) as it brings several 
benefits for pre-service teachers: linking theory and practice (Brophy, 2004), improving 
professional development (Calandra & Brantley-Dias, 2010; Yu-Chih, 2014), and 
noticing about self-teaching practice that is difficult to observe during teaching (Vetter & 
Schieble, 2016; Blomberg et al., 2013; Sherin & van Es, 2009). Video technology is a 
powerful tool for pre-service teachers (Blomberg et al., 2014) that have been unexplored 
concerning the study of CLIL teachers’ professional identity. Particularly in Spain, this 
technology has been used thickly as a research tool (Díaz-Martín & Gómez-Parra, 2019) 
and scarce studies have explored the use of video to research and understand the 
professional identity of CLIL and to improve teachers’ professional development.  

Using videos benefit teachers noticing as it plays a crucial role in teaching content 
and language integrated (Cinganotto & Cuccurullo, 2015). Particularly, video-analysis 
helps teachers to identify effective CLIL teaching (De Graaff et al., 2007) and even 
analyses specific learning moments within CLIL settings (Coyle, 2013). However, the 
video itself may provide insufficient success and it could be better integrated into teacher 
education programmes to impact teachers significatively (Blomberg et al., 2014; Hüttner, 
2019). Besides, developing specific teacher education programmes is presented as a gap 
with respect to the effectiveness of CLIL professional development programmes (Lo, 
2017, 2020). In this sense, reflecting on the development of video-based training 
programmes could help to motivate teachers to be aware of their teaching practice and 
consequently, reflect on their professional identity as future bilingual teachers.  

At the current state-of-the-art, the unclear definition of the professional identity 
of future CLIL teachers provides the starting point of the present work by integrating 
video technology as the main method to study the identity transformation and improve 
their professional development. 
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Objectives 
In this thesis, objectives are established to understand the professional identity of the pre-
service language teachers in Primary Education that are learning the CLIL approach. To 
understand their identity, a designing of a video-based training programme works as a 
pillar for improving pre-service teachers’ professional development, and for helping them 
in their identity construction process. The development of different research tools (i.e., 
questionnaire, video-observation guide, and interviews) provided to study their identity 
and their position towards CLIL teaching, and importantly, know how video-technology 
helped in this process. 

Main objectives  

O.1. To enhance the CLIL teaching practice of the pre-service teachers of Primary 
Education through a video-based training intervention.  

O.2. To improve the construction of the pre-service teachers’ professional identity 
through a video-based training intervention.  

O.3. To analyse the professional identity of the pre-service teachers of Primary 
Education by integrating video technology as a key tool. 

Specific Objectives 

S.O.1. To study the professional identity of the pre-service teachers of Primary 
Education and how the video support identity’s construction. (Study 1) 

S.O.2. To analyse the potential of video and its uses within CLIL settings. (Study 2). 

S.O.3. To develop a video observation guide to analyse the recordings of the pre-
service teachers of Primary Education. (Study 3). 

S.O.4. To develop a video-based technology training programme to improve the 
professional development of pre-service teachers of Primary Education. (Study 4) 

S.O.5. To design and validate a questionnaire to analyse the professional identity of 
the pre-service teachers of Primary Education. (Study 5). 

S.O.6. To analyse and discuss the results of the questionnaire administered to pre-
service teachers of Primary Education. (Study 5). 

S.O.8. To design and apply interviews to the pre-service teachers of Primary 
Education for analysing the evolution of their professional identity. (Study 6). 

S.O.9. To draw conclusions from questionnaires and interviews applied by discussing 
their professional identity construction and the improvement of the pre-service 
teachers practice within CLIL settings. (Study 4, Study 5, and Study 6). 
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Study 1 
The Use of Video as an Aid for the Construction of CLIL Pre-
service Teachers’ Identity  
 

 

Reference of the published paper: 

Gómez-Parra, M. E. & Díaz-Martín, C. (2019). The use of video as an aid for the construction 
of CLIL pre-service teachers’ identity. Futhark, 14, 43-57. 
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Study 2 
El uso del vídeo como herramienta de autoevaluación para el 
docente en programas bilingües 
 

 

Reference of the published chapter: 

Díaz-Martín, C., & Gómez-Parra, M. E. (2019). El uso del vídeo como herramienta de 
autoevaluación para el docente en programas bilingües. In M. E. Gómez-Parra & C. A. 
Huertas-Abril (Eds.), Educación bilingüe: perspectivas desde el sistema educativo 
español (pp. 43-60). Fundación Pública Andaluza Centro de Estudios Andaluces. 
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Study 3 
Diseño y validación de un instrumento de observación para 
docentes en formación en AICLE 

 

 

Reference of the published chapter: 

Díaz-Martín, C. (2020). Diseño y validación de un instrumento de observación para docentes en 
formación en AICLE. In E. López-Meneses, D. Cobos-Sanchiz, L. Molina-García, A. 
Jaén-Martínez, & A. H. Martín-Padilla (Eds.), Claves para la innovación pedagógica 
ante los nuevos retos: respuestas en la vanguardia de la práctica educativa (pp. 1592-
1600). Octaedro. 
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Study 4 
A video-based technology training programme for the 
professional development of Spanish pre-service language 
teachers within CLIL 
 

 

Reference of the paper (in press – accepted for publication): 

Díaz-Martín, C., & Gómez-Parra, M. E. (in press). A video-based technology training programme 
for the professional development of Spanish pre-service language teachers within CLIL. 
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Abstract 

Integrating technology in bilingual education has gained relevance over the years, 
particularly in Content and Language Integrated Learning (CLIL), though introducing 
technology effectively for teaching an additional language has not always been 
successfully achieved. It is then important to update research on how students learn and 
how teachers teach the language by using technologies that can assist them in such a 
complex process. Supporting future educators in their professional development 
constitutes a key aspect. Furthermore, enhancing language teachers’ professional 
development programmes is needed and especially claimed within CLIL teacher 
education. It can be beneficial, then, to use video-based technology for training pre-
service language teachers where such technology is presented as a supportive tool for 
teacher education. This paper presents a video-based technology training programme 
aiming to improve pre-service language teachers' professional development in CLIL. To 
this purpose, semi-structured interviews with Spanish pre-service language teachers were 
conducted after training programme implementation. Interviews were transcribed, and 
responses from participants were qualitatively analysed. Results depicted positive 
attitudes of Spanish pre-service language teachers towards the training programme 
implemented. The video-based technology programme contributed to their professional 
development by improving content knowledge and understanding of CLIL in addition to 
being aware of their praxis. These positive findings open a new field for research in which 
videos embedded in teacher education programmes in CLIL enhance the professional 
development of teachers. Importantly, benefits of video technology for teachers’ 

https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5224-7169
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professional development in bilingual education programmes establish a demanded area 
for the research community.  

Keywords: Video-based technology, Professional development, Pre-service 
language teachers, Content and Language Integrated Learning (CLIL) 

1. Introduction 

Integrating technology in bilingual teacher education has gained interest over the years. 
The use of applications in classrooms, especially digital videos, supports the teaching and 
learning process by bringing benefits to language learning and teacher education 
(McCullagh et al., 2013; Tochon, 2008). Video technology is a relevant tool for the 
teachers’ professional development (Mann et al., 2019). Especially, it engages pre-service 
teachers to discuss their teaching practice (Marsh & Mitchell, 2014) and reflect on their 
praxis (Tripp & Rich, 2012). Moreover, the focus on professional development is crucial, 
according to Cammarata and Haley (2018), as teaching in bilingual contexts demands 
teachers with additional linguistic knowledge apart from their content expertise. 
Implementing technology for enhancing teachers’ professional development is demanded 
within teacher education field (Tafazoli, 2021) and teachers need to be prepared 
particularly in bilingual environments such as Content and Language Integrated Learning 
(CLIL) (Pérez-Cañado, 2016). 

CLIL is the official approach to bilingual education in Europe, defined as “a dual-
focused approach in which an additional language is used for the learning and teaching 
of both content and language” (Coyle et al., 2010, p. 1). Then, teachers are expected to 
demonstrate their mastery in both subject content and language. However, integrating 
language and content remains complex for teachers (i.e., both pre- and in service teachers) 
within bilingual settings (Cammarata & Haley, 2018; He & Lin, 2018; Lo, 2017; Morton, 
2016). In this vein, Lo (2020) demands more professional development programmes for 
pre- and in-service teachers. To the best of the authors’ knowledge, few studies integrate 
video technology for improving teacher’s professional development. Besides, teaching 
with technologies to train competent teachers is necessary, particularly in bilingual 
settings, and it requires preparing teachers to improve their professional development 
(Tafazoli, 2021). Therefore, there exists a gap regarding the effectiveness of CLIL 
professional development programmes (Lo, 2017, 2020) and programmes that integrate 
video as a tool for the enhancement of pre-service teachers’ professional growth. 

This study focuses on a video-based technology training programme for 
improving the professional development of Spanish pre-service language teachers in 
CLIL. To conduct this qualitative research, a programme was developed to be 
implemented for pre-service teachers at the University of Cordoba (Spain). The training 
programme integrated video as the main tool to help pre-service language teachers reflect 
on their teaching practice by using video annotation software and an observation guide 
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across different sessions. Interviews to participants were conducted to evaluate 
programme implementation and check how video helped participants on their 
professional skills as future language teachers in CLIL as well as for their professional 
development. 

2. Literature Review 

2.1. CLIL in Spanish Context 

The interest in enhancing new teaching methods for bilingual education was crucial for 
improving the learning process of the learners (Eurydice, 2006) and for understanding the 
new global bilingual setting (Marsh et al., 2012). CLIL addresses “the complex 
specificities of linguistic and cultural diversity” (Coyle, 2002, p. 27). It is a dual-focused 
approach for integrated teaching and learning of the language and the content (Coyle et 
al., 2010). Besides, CLIL includes four fundamental pillars to achieve such integration: 
content, communication, cognition, and culture. That is the 4Cs framework as 
“conceptualization of CLIL” (Coyle, 2007, p. 551). In Spain, CLIL started in 1996 with 
the agreement between the Spanish Ministry of Education and the British Council. It was 
implemented to introduce new guidelines in the Spanish curriculum. The main objective 
of its implementation pursued the improvement of the communicative competence in 
second and foreign languages (Ruiz & Lasagabaster, 2010). CLIL programmes are varied 
in Spain due to the differences among the 17 monolingual and bilingual communities. 
The particular region where this study is set is a monolingual community (Andalusia) 
where Spanish is the official language of instruction, and mostly English stands as the 
additional language in CLIL (French, German, Portuguese, and Chinese can also be found 
as second languages).  

Andalusia, like many other communities in Spain, implemented CLIL 
programmes to increase the second language level of students in schools (Ruiz & 
Lasagabaster, 2010). Since 2005, the Regional Government of Andalusia started the CLIL 
programme implementation named as Plan to Promote Plurilingualism (Junta de 
Andalucía, 2005). This plan “earned the European Language Label award in 2006 for its 
contribution to multilingualism, for closely abiding by European language policies and 
for signalling a move from covert to overt language policies” (Lorenzo, 2010, p. 2). In 
addition, the plan followed the main goals of the European Council to promote the 
language learning of citizens. On the other hand, the Andalusian Strategic Plan for the 
Development of Languages (Junta de Andalucía, 2007) was implemented 12 years later 
to be updated to the new language objectives for Andalusian citizens (Barrios & Milla, 
2018) and, in particular, to achieve teacher training objectives on the improvement of 
foreign language level according to the Common European Framework of Reference for 
Languages (CEFR) (Council of Europe, 2020). 
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2.2. Importance of Professional Development Programmes within CLIL 

The continuous growth of CLIL among European countries, and particularly, in Spain, is 
outstanding. National policies have been implemented, so institutions need to be adapted 
to relevant educational changes. In this vein, according to Marsh et al. (2012, p. 5): 

Teachers undertaking CLIL will need to be prepared to develop 
multiple types of expertise among others in the content subject; in a 
language; in best practice in teaching and learning; in the integration 
of the previous three; and, in the integration of CLIL within an 
educational institution.  

Integrating both components is crucial and one of the important features of the 
CLIL approach (Villabona & Cenoz, 2021). However, research in this topic, as well as in 
similar approaches as Content-Based Instruction (CBI) (Cammarata & Tedick, 2012), has 
highlighted the complexity for teachers on integrating the language and the content in 
lessons (Cammarata & Haley, 2018; Lo, 2020; Morton, 2016; Villabona & Cenoz, 2021). 
The balance of language and content sometimes is not well achieved. Problems related to 
how much content or language is taught to the learners are generally encountered by 
teachers. This can be due to some lack of language knowledge of content teachers who 
feel like co-learners when teaching in CLIL (Hüttner et al., 2013). In this sense, language 
awareness is important but not more than content. According to Pavón and Ellison (2013, 
p. 69), “the essential questions about CLIL are who should be responsible for teaching 
content through the second language and how this should be done”. Therefore, training 
teachers could be rethought to confront this new reality in order to find new ways which 
could help teachers to improve their professional development and could lead to more 
effective implementation of bilingual approaches (Lo, 2020). 

Implementing professional development programmes helps teachers change their 
practices (Guskey, 2002). In connection with language awareness, focusing on 
professional development programmes in these settings is important as teachers need to 
acquire language competencies in addition to content mastery (Cammarata & Haley, 
2018). However, scarce literature can be found on the analysis of the enhancement of the 
professional development of CLIL educators, according to Lo (2017). Besides, Tafazoli 
(2021) highlights the importance of technologies for teachers’ professional development. 
He and Lin (2018) studied changes in language awareness development in educational 
support within CLIL settings. On the other hand, Escobar (2013) in Spain studied 
professional development through a case study in CLIL by using video analysis as a tool 
to reflect on teaching practice. Interestingly, in the latter study, the video is used as a 
supportive tool to help teachers achieve change and improve professional development. 
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2.3. Video Technology for Professional Development Programmes 

Digital technologies as videos have had a regular growth since the 1990s (Mann et al., 
2019). This tool became attractive in teacher education programmes as it can “capture the 
everyday experiences of teachers and students” (Borko et al., 2011, p. 176). Their use has 
been established as a feature for pre- and in-service teacher education (Brophy, 2004). 
Furthermore, their attention in bilingual education research has recently increased 
(Hüttner, 2019). Videos are a valuable tool for pre-service teachers (Blomberg et al., 
2014), as they offer the opportunity to reflect on teaching effectively by improving their 
professional development (Calandra & Brantley-Dias, 2010; Yu-Chih, 2014). In fact, 
reflecting on self-teaching practice constitutes a key area of professional development 
(Mann et al., 2019) and importantly support teacher change (Tripp & Rich, 2012). In this 
regard, according to Marsh and Mitchell (2014), pre-service teachers can be supported by 
this tool in their praxis due to the asynchronous feature of technology (that is, videos can 
be watched as many times as needed). This is one of the most important characteristics 
of videos as they “can be viewed repeatedly and paused, so allowing for a selection of 
focus on the part of the student teachers and teacher educators” (Hüttner, 2019, p. 473). 
This feature provides instant feedback that aids pre-service teachers to connect theory and 
practice understanding the practice, as well as improving language learning (Tochon, 
2008). Besides, particularly in CLIL environments, video has aided teachers in 
identifying effective practices and observing specific learning moments during lessons 
(Coyle, 2013; De Graaff et al., 2007). Therefore, this technology helps teachers (both pre- 
and in-service teachers) noticing about their teaching praxis and consequently can help 
improve professional growth (Marsh & Mitchell, 2014; Schachter & Kenarr, 2019) and 
aid them in constructing knowledge (Kuter et al., 2012).  

Knowing that video brings benefits to the professional development of pre-service 
teachers, its integration into bilingual teacher education contexts, such as CLIL, can 
provide confidence for future teachers and help for teacher educators. According to 
Hüttner (2019), the video itself is a supportive tool better integrated into teacher education 
programmes. It is important, therefore, to embed video in teacher education programmes 
to cause significant changes in teachers (Blomberg et al., 2014). Even more, 
implementing technology in teacher education programmes for improving the 
professional development of teachers is being increasingly demanded. It is relevant to 
focus on pre-service teachers’ technological competence for improving their professional 
development (Tafazoli, 2021; Yu-Chih, 2014) as it is a topic unexplored to some extent. 
Despite the fact that some studies have focused on how video supports teachers in 
language teacher education (e.g., Eröz-Tuğa, 2013; Hüttner, 2019; Kourieos, 2016; Tripp 
& Rich, 2012), few studies have explored the use of video for improving professional 
development of pre-service teachers in CLIL to the best of the authors’ knowledge. 
Escobar’s (2013) case study explored the evolution of a pre-service teacher after self-
observed practices. This author studied the professional development concentrated 



- 93 - 
 

 

 

mainly on difficulties adapting the language during the teacher’s speech. Similarly, 
Morton (2016) presented participants with language problems when teaching in CLIL 
and, particularly their worries about integrating language and content effectively. 
Besides, Sagasta and Pedrosa (2018) focused on how to implement CLIL and, 
particularly, the fact of observing teaching praxis for linking theory and practice. 
Therefore, the scarcity of studies concentrated on the implementation of teacher 
professional development programmes is a fact, as stated by Lo (2020). In this sense, it 
is relevant to focus on pre-service teachers’ professional development by using video-
based technology programmes in bilingual education, which could benefit teachers’ 
professional growth (Calandra & Brantley-Dias, 2010). 

 
3. Method 

3.1. Research design 

 This study presents a detailed video-based technology training programme for pre-
service language teachers at the University of Cordoba (Spain). The participants followed 
a training programme based on video technology as, according to Mann et al. (2019), it 
is a valuable tool to improve teachers' professional development. The research design 
involved qualitative interviews as the main tool for data collecting. Interviews were 
specifically designed for this study and piloted to improve the instrument. After 
implementing the programme, pre-service language teachers were interviewed and data 
were qualitatively analysed reporting interesting findings with future implications on the 
professional development of training programmes. 

3.2. Participants 
Pre-service language teachers from the Educational Science Faculty of the University of 
Cordoba (Spain) participated in this study. These pre-service teachers were trained as 
general teachers during the first three years of their degree, and they did their specialty at 
the last course of their bachelor’s degree in Primary Education (English in this particular 
case). The majority of them are intermediate users of English (n = 9), one is a beginner, 
and the rest are advanced users (n = 2). Participants come mostly from monolingual 
schools, and they joined this University programme in which some courses are taught 
through a second language (English). During the study, pre-service language teachers 
were taking a subject-based fundamentally on CLIL while doing their Practicum in 
different Spanish primary schools.  

Table 1 

Participants’ Descriptive Data 

Participants Gender Specialty English level Practicum 

Participant 1 Female English Intermediate Bilingual school 
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Participant 2 Female English Intermediate Bilingual school 

Participant 3 Female English Advanced Bilingual school 

Participant 4 Female English Intermediate Bilingual school 

Participant 5 Male English Intermediate Bilingual school 

Participant 6 Male English Advanced Immersion 

Participant 7 Female English Intermediate Immersion 

Participant 8 Female English Beginner Not bilingual school 
Participant 9 Female English Intermediate Immersion 

Participant 10 Female English Intermediate Not bilingual school 

Participant 11 Female English Intermediate Bilingual school 

Participant 12 Female English Intermediate Bilingual school 

 
3.3. A video-based technology training programme 

The training programme was specifically designed to improve the professional 
development of pre-service language teachers in CLIL and their professional competence 
by using technologies to analyse their teaching practice (particularly through video 
technology). The programme was designed to cover the practice sessions of a CLIL 
undergraduate university course for pre-service teachers. In these seminars, pre-service 
language teachers worked in groups. They developed a CLIL didactic unit, and video-
session recordings were implemented to help them improve their teaching praxis.  

Four video sessions constituted the central structure of this training programme. 
Pre-service language teachers practiced their competence on video technology and 
analysed their teaching praxis by using VideoAnt (a free video annotation software for 
adding comments to uploaded videos). Additionally, a questionnaire mainly designed for 
this study was developed for analysing participants’ content knowledge on the CLIL 
approach and their professional development. 

Video-session 1: Brainstorming of the CLIL didactic unit 
Pre-service language teachers prepared a brainstorming activity to start their CLIL 
didactic unit. They created a mind map by including the title, objectives, and content area 
of their IDUs (Integrated Didactic Units). After that, they did their presentations to the 
class, which were recorded with their smartphones. Students were asked to watch their 
recordings through a group activity by making comments with their partners in class. This 
initial video-session 1 familiarized pre-service language teachers with recording 
themselves, an activity they repeated at the end of the training programme when they had 
to perform a simulated class which was also recorded. 
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Video-session 2: How to teach vocabulary in CLIL  
Pre-service language teachers designed an activity to teach vocabulary according to the 
topic and level of their IDUs. They were given some minutes to prepare the activity and 
a brief explanation of how they would teach the vocabulary activity. In the same line of 
video-session1, their explanations were recorded with their smartphones and analysed 
through group activities. This time they completed a template which was purposefully 
designed to guide them in analysing their explanations. The template integrated aspects 
related to language aspects (e.g., Does s/he (pre-service language teacher) explain the 
receptive vocabulary of the lesson?), and a box for writing comments (e.g., positive 
aspects and suggestions to improve students’ presentations).  

Video-session 3: Learning with video annotations: Analysing a CLIL lesson 
Its main goal was to analyse a real CLIL lesson by using video annotation software 
(VideoAnt). A public video from YouTube (CLIL session "healthy food" by a teacher 
from Catalonia) was selected. Before watching and analysis of the lesson, participants 
were introduced on to how to use VideoAnt as well as the observation guide. This video 
observation guide was specifically developed and piloted for this study. The observation 
guide was validated through different experts whose comments aimed at improving the 
guide before its implementation. Finally, the “Observation guide to analyse CLIL pre-
service teacher’s practices” (Díaz-Martín, 2020, p. 1597) was designed for pre-service 
language teachers to use in the last video-session of the training programme.  

Video-session 4: Recording and analysing your CLIL lesson 
In the last session, pre-service language teachers had to deliver a CLIL lesson by using 
their CLIL IDUs. This was a simulated lesson in which all pre-service language teachers 
played the role of teachers and students (i.e., their roles were rotating when they were 
delivering the lesson). These lessons were recorded and analysed by using VideoAnt and 
the “Observation guide to analyse CLIL pre-service teacher’s practices” (Díaz-Martín, 
2020, p. 1597). They were given 20 minutes to deliver the CLIL simulated lessons while 
the lecturer was in charge of recording the videos. After the recording session, videos 
were uploaded onto VideoAnt and pre-service language teachers analysed the videos in 
their groups. 

Video-sessions 1 and 2 were prepared for pre-service language teachers to help 
them become familiarized with the recording and analysis of their teaching. The main 
goal for these sessions was to establish a methodology based on videos in which pre-
service language teachers learnt the basics of recording and analysing. Video-sessions 4 
and 5 were used for pre-service teachers to help them analyse lessons by using video 
annotation software and an observation guide. After video sessions were implemented, a 
questionnaire was administered to check the CLIL teaching knowledge of pre-service 
language teachers and their beliefs towards teaching in CLIL linked to their own 
professional development. In addition, interviews were designed to evaluate how the 
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programme helped pre-service language teachers on their professional development by 
using video technology. 

3.4. Instrument  

The interview was the central tool for collecting data in this research. The main goal of 
the interview was to analyse how self-video analysis influenced pre-service language 
teachers’ professional development in CLIL.  A guide for interviewing was developed to 
cover necessary points to be considered in our study (Taylor et al., 2015). This initial 
guide followed standard steps to design interviews in educational research (Del Rincón 
et al., 1995): i) introduction, ii) goals, iii) sample, iv) interview’s description, and v) 
organization and questions sequence (see appendix 1). The semi-structured interview 
integrated open-ended questions. The instrument was designed and piloted by 
administering the first draft to a language pre-service teacher that participated in the 
training programme. Applicable changes regarding the clarity and relevance of questions 
were addressed. 

The final interview included two sections: (i) descriptive questions and (ii) main 
questions (Table 2). Twelve interviews were conducted among participants of this study 
(n = 12) in their mother tongue (i.e., Spanish) to avoid possible missing data due to 
language difficulties.  

Table 2 

Interviews Main Questions (Translated from Spanish) 

Questions 

1. How did you find VideoAnt as a tool to analyse your video? 
2. Did the analysis help you out? How? 
3. Do you think that video sessions helped in your teacher training in CLIL? 
4. Do you think watching yourself helps you in reflecting on your teaching practice? 
Why? 
5. Did video-sessions help you understand the meaning of CLIL? 
6. Did video-sessions influence the way you see your teaching practice in CLIL? 
7. How did video sessions help you in sharing teaching experiences with your 
partners? 
8. Do you believe video sessions help you share worries about CLIL with your 
partners? 
9. Did video sessions make you feel like part of a professional community? 
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3.5. Data analysis 

Data analysis was accomplished through two different phases: i) interviews’ 
transcription, and ii) managing the data. In the former, twelve interviews were collected 
from pre-service language teachers (n = 12). Interviews were transcribed in Spanish and 
imported to the selected qualitative software for conducting the analysis: Atlas.ti 
Qualitative Data Analysis. This software can properly collect all interviews as individual 
documents. These documents can be edited and codified, which makes the codifying 
process easily.  

The second phase was conducted following steps from Merriam and Tisdell 
(2015) (i.e., establishing a purpose, developing a theoretical framework, and starting the 
codification process). According to these authors, the main step was to define the purpose 
of the study: to analyse aspects from the video-based technology programme that may 
impact the professional development of Spanish pre-service language teachers within 
CLIL. Additionally, a literature review was conducted as it was important to “focus on 
patterns and insights related to your purpose and questions and guided by your theoretical 
frame” (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015, p. 208). The process of coding the data started once 
the purpose and the theoretical framework were set. An inductive process was conducted 
in order to start interpreting the information of interviews (see Figure 1). We read 
interviews one by one while assigning codes. Once all codes were established, they were 
named and grouped into different categories. 
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Figure 1  

Sketch of the Process of Interview Analysis according to Merriam & Tisdell (2015) 

 

The codification process produced 40 subcategories integrated into the following 
categories: (i) language aspects, (ii) reflective teaching, (iii) video/video-annotation 
usefulness, (iv) worries about CLIL, (v) teaching aspects in CLIL, and (vi) other aspects 
(Appendix 2). All categories were compared and linked regarding the theoretical 
framework as well as the purpose of the study. The qualitative software (i.e., Atlas.ti) was 
used to analyse the concurrency of the different codes (i.e., subcategories). This helped 
to analyse how codes were associated in order to interpret data accordingly. Finally, 
results depicted the relationship of the subcategories that were indeed highly sustained by 
participants: teacher noticing, improving teaching practice, reflecting on teaching 
practice, speech, checking mistakes, implementing CLIL, and understanding CLIL.  

4. Findings 

This study presents a video-based technology training programme to improve pre-service 
language teachers' professional development in CLIL. Despite interview questions asked 
for video sessions overall, pre-service teachers focused their attention mainly on the 



- 99 - 
 

 

 

video-session 4 (see methodology section). It was indeed in this final video session in 
which they had the opportunity to watch and analyse themselves delivering a simulated 
CLIL lesson. Pre-service language teachers’ responses produced interesting results, 
highlighting the importance of video for teaching noticing. Furthermore, awareness of 
their own teaching practice was related to improving teaching practice, reflecting on 
teaching practice and the language that they used when analysing their videos (Figure 2). 
Besides, the results of interviews presented a strong connection between checking 
mistakes of teaching practice and the sense of improvement. These categories shown in 
figure 1 illustrate the most relevant results, that is, common participants’ responses during 
the interviews. On the other hand, the training programme benefited pre-service language 
teachers on their CLIL knowledge by improving their understanding of this approach. In 
this line, understanding CLIL in connection with implementing it and language concerns 
were importantly highlighted by pre-service language teachers.  

Figure 2 

Interview’s Results Scheme. 
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4.1. Video for noticing and improving the teaching practice 
After implementing the training programme based on video sessions, participants 
commented how important it was for them to be conscious about their own practice. 
Noticing about what they were doing once they watched their own videos was relevant 
for them to check their mistakes in practice. 

Participant 1: Because, when you are presenting, or you are in the 
practical session, you are not really conscious about what you are doing, 
neither how you are pronouncing… it is like disconnecting… you have 
prepared yourself and you need to present as soon as possible to finish 
your lesson, and, at the end, when you watch that on the video, you 
realized about the mistakes… [Translated from Spanish]. 

In addition, noticing was considered among participants an opportunity to 
improve practice. This means identifying errors through video which could be improved 
in the next lesson, as participant 6 commented: 

Participant 6: To realize a lot of mistakes. Lots of mistakes that you make 
unconsciously and after that when you watch them you say: I can change 
that. And, in the next session, you can try to correct that, this could be 
right or wrong but you are conscious about that error and you have to 
work on that. [Translated from Spanish]. 

Observing themselves on videos made them connect to their practice and focus 
their attention on specific things not easily observed when teaching. Despite the fact that 
video sessions were mainly simulated lessons in CLIL, they pointed out that video helped 
them to notice some aspects of teaching (e.g., speech or body language) that they were 
not able to see before. Many students concentrated their attention on their body language 
when speaking: 

Participant 2: I think that it is a good tool because when we really talk 
and do something, we sometimes do not realize things we do like body 
language… [Translated from Spanish]. 

Participant 5: …and to improve how to use in a better way the body 
language. [Translated from Spanish]. 

Other pre-service language teachers noticed how video helped them in reflecting 
on specific aspects as language and other skills (participant 3), improving the way they 
were speaking in a second language (participant 9) and, helping them become more aware 
of their pronunciation (e.g., participant 1): 

Participant 3: It helps me to reflect on because you notice things you 
believed you had confidence in and then it is not, social skills, how you 
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look at your students, how you talk to them, adapting the language level. 
[Translated from Spanish]. 

Participant 9: …because I realized that I needed to improve my speech 
in English a lot…despite we know the English language and we practice 
it during the bachelor’s degree, it is not the same to prepare…preparing 
an hour talking in English, giving responses, you notice what you need 
to improve. [Translated from Spanish]. 

Participant 1: When you are presenting, I think I talked faster, and the 
pronunciation talking faster was not good. Then, you watch that on the 
video, and you realize that. [Translated from Spanish]. 

A strong connection between identifying mistakes and improving the teaching 
practice is commented on by pre-service language teachers during interviews. Watching 
and analysing videos were highly regarded, indeed, as an opportunity to identify errors 
when delivering the simulated CLIL lesson. Checking these mistakes when observing 
themselves engaged them to think toward their practice, and consequently improve it. 
Speaking about the mistakes they made in their simulated lessons were present and 
commonly commented on by many participants. 

Participant 2: …because it helps you to improve. You see your mistakes 
and you can learn to solve them. [Translated from Spanish]. 

Participant 5: …to me, the video, helps me more to…to identify my 
mistakes and after that amend them… [Translated from Spanish]. 

Participant 7: …for instance, you do not record…you do not see your 
mistakes…but when you watch yourself speaking and simulating the 
lesson, the truth is that you see yourself…you have to improve your 
things… [Translated from Spanish]. 

Participant 11: it helps you to notice your mistakes and trying to solve 
them or improving them as possible. [Translated from Spanish]. 

In addition, the use of the video annotation software (VideoAnt) for analysing 
their simulated lessons helped them to identify mistakes in their practice. They presented 
VideoAnt as a useful tool to make annotations, observe other partners, compare with 
others, and, indeed, notice their own mistakes: 

Participant 10: I liked it a lot because, you can go forward and back to 
the video, you can add notes, see what your partners have written, things 
that I wrote, it can be compared… [Translated from Spanish].  
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4.2. Implementing CLIL approach: Language concerns 
After watching and analysing videos from the simulated CLIL lesson, pre-service 
language teachers concentrated on how they were using the language when delivering the 
lesson. Particularly, the pronunciation was frequently commented on. They were 
unsatisfied with the way they pronounced some words and even in the expressions they 
used when giving the lesson (participant 11). In addition, videos helped them to notice 
suitable expressions that they were not aware of using before delivering the lesson (e.g., 
participant 12): 

Participant 11: …or the way you speak, amending that kind of things. 
Or see pronunciation mistakes that you have made when presenting the 
lesson… [Translated from Spanish]. 

Participant 12: My partners and I saw that there were a lot of 
expressions and things that we were not conscious… it is something 
habitually, but we did not see that… [Translated from Spanish]. 

Pronunciation and using the second language correctly were, in fact, a common 
concern among pre-service language teachers. Many of them explained that they felt 
worried after being analysed in their videos because of their language level. Particularly, 
participant 6 was worried about using their native language and their second language 
correctly by asking themselves questions. Others reported that they sometimes 
concentrated their teaching more on the language rather than other important aspects 
(participant 3): 

Participant 6: …sure, our trouble is: are we capable of using the second 
language? Do we know how to use the L1 to enrich the L2? We have a 
lot of concerns… [Translated from Spanish]. 
Participant 3: …we are highly worried about speaking well instead of 
doing things well. In class, you do not have to be perfect, no one speaks 
perfect even in their native language, then that should not be our…the 
thing we concentrate more on… We are worried about pronouncing 
well… [Translated from Spanish]. 

Having trouble with language caused changes towards some pre-service language 
teachers in delivering lessons. Some participants realized specific problems before 
delivering the simulated lesson (participant 12): 

Participant 12: …we have a partner that in our lesson, he wants to do 
the initial part of the lesson because he thought he felt more confident 
doing so, because, he felt less confident delivering the content in 
English… [Translated from Spanish]. 

Despite pre-service language teachers being aware of their language level before 
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watching and analysing themselves on videos, video sessions consolidated this position 
by making them notice their proficiency. Participant 9 commented that they needed to 
improve their level of English. Similarly, participant 4 highlighted how important it is to 
be spontaneous when speaking English: 

Participant 9: …we need to improve because we were blocked…maybe 
the pronunciation, or in…We need to practice more English to deliver a 
lesson… [Translated from Spanish]. 

Participant 4: …we need to improve our English level because you must 
be spontaneous. [Translated from Spanish]. 

Apart from the language level or the pronunciation mistakes, video supported pre-
service teachers on checking different issues related to planning the lessons or adapting 
the content and the language. Particularly, participant 9 explained how video helped in 
adapting the content to the students while others realized how to adapt the content and 
the language thanks to the video (participant 10): 

Participant 9: On the other hand, the contents…you have to adapt the 
contents to the students, not only to the first grade as this level can vary 
in other courses. [Translated from Spanish]. 

Participant 10: We could not work any daily expression and then we 
noticed that there is a lot of expressions: take a pen, sit down… 
[Translated from Spanish]. 

4.3. Understanding CLIL  
According to the results of this study, pre-service teachers declared that video clarified 
the meaning of the CLIL approach. Importantly, one of the participants commented on 
the difference between teaching English and teaching content through English 
(participant 6). Others realized that practices were not related to CLIL and understood the 
differences among other approaches (participant 3): 

Participant 6: …because you realized that CLIL is something more than 
deliver a lesson in English. It is constructing concepts from different 
perspectives…you do not base your teaching in the English language… 
[Translated from Spanish]. 

Participant 3: Yes, I realized those things that worked and others that 
did not work…And to see what... to differentiate a conventional lesson 
from a lesson…a content and language lesson that it is completely 
different. [Translated from Spanish]. 

After analysing the videos, they became aware of the CLIL approach and its 
relevance in distinguishing CLIL from other approaches. Besides, some participants 
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finally understood the meaning of CLIL despite the fact that they did not know about this 
approach at the beginning of the training programme. Particularly, participant 10 declared 
that despite their difficulties in understanding the approach during the theoretical lessons, 
practical lessons (i.e., video sessions) helped them to understand the meaning of CLIL. 
Similarly, participant 11 confirmed how watching themselves, and their training helped 
them understand the CLIL process: 

Participant 7: Yes, I think so, besides, as it was the CLIL syllabus, I have 
never learnt CLIL before and, the truth is that it helped me to see the 
focus of what CLIL means. [Translated from Spanish]. 

Participant 10: …because I did not know it, then, despite I tried to 
understand it in the theoretical lessons, it was in the practical lessons 
when I noticed what it was and, once the video was watched and see how 
we… my partners too, how we adapted the material, developed the 
resources, all of those things help us to understand the meaning of CLIL. 
[Translated from Spanish]. 

Participant 11: Sure, previously I did not know anything, then now I 
have taken the subject and the practical seminars and, watching 
themselves on the video… it helps you to know a little bit more how it 
works. [Translated from Spanish]. 

In this sense, the training programme integrated theoretical and practical lessons 
that helped pre-service language teachers to understand CLIL. Basically, videos benefited 
pre-service teachers by connecting theory and practice. Furthermore, the pre-post 
questionnaires included in the training programme (see methodology section) depicted a 
significant rise in pre-service teachers’ knowledge of the CLIL approach. Moreover, 
videos enhanced their professional development as their CLIL knowledge improved. 
Consequently, they became aware of their professional identity as future language 
teachers in CLIL environments. In this sense, this video-based training programme helped 
them in being aware of their professional identity as future language teachers in CLIL 
settings. 

5. Discussion 

This paper presents a video-based training programme for improving the professional 
development of pre-service language teachers by implementing a video-based technology 
programme based on the CLIL approach. Results from this study show that the 
implementation of self-recorded videos for analysing teaching can have an impact on 
participants’ teaching practice (Sagasta & Pedrosa, 2018), particularly, in the 
development on their noticing skills (Marsh & Mitchell, 2014). Furthermore, this 
technology presented an opportunity for pre-service teachers to identify effective 
practices (Calandra & Brantley-Dias, 2010). Especially, video combined with observation 
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instruments help in recognizing effective practices for teaching content through an 
additional language (De Graaff et al., 2007) and even identify “learning moments” in 
CLIL settings (Coyle, 2013). Principally, implementing a video-based programme in this 
study has emphasised aspects such as pre-service teachers’ awareness, focus on language 
features (Eröz-Tuğa, 2013; Escobar, 2013; Hüttner, 2019; Kourieos, 2016; Morton, 
2016), and understanding the CLIL theoretical framework (Sagasta & Pedrosa, 2018). 
These aspects are the most noticeable findings which resonate with similar studies of the 
literature. 

One of the most important aspects in this study presents how pre-service language 
teachers became aware of their teaching praxis after watching and analysing their 
simulated CLIL lessons. They manifested how video helped them to notice different 
aspects not easily observed during teaching (Borko et al., 2011; Tripp & Rich, 2012). In 
connection with Eröz-Tuğa’s (2013) study: “they became more conscious about 
classroom events as they watched themselves on screen” (p. 181). Similarly, interviews 
to future primary teachers in CLIL settings were analysed by Sagasta and Pedrosa (2018, 
p. 8) in which “11 out 14 students teachers verbalised awareness of their performance but 
most became aware after watching their self recordings”. In this sense, video supported 
pre-service teachers to review their teaching by making them aware of their praxis 
(Cammarata & Tedick, 2012). According to Hüttner (2019), using video benefits pre-
service teachers to pay more attention to details of their lessons. Besides, once participants 
analysed their videos, they realized that they were making mistakes when delivering the 
simulated lesson. Similarly, participants from Kourieos’s (2016) research became aware 
of their errors. Particularly, Eröz-Tuğa (2013) pointed out that participants realized 
difficulties when teaching (e.g., posing questions, using body language and 
pronunciation). However, results from our paper depict a higher relationship between 
identifying mistakes and the sense of improving the teaching practice as most of the 
reviewed studies scarcely explored the sense of improving the practice, and scant studies 
accentuate the relevance of focusing on video for improving the teaching practice 
(Sydnor, 2016; Tripp & Rich, 2012).  

On the other hand, pre-service language teachers illustrated some problems linked 
to language. Pronunciation mistakes, worries about language proficiency and, 
particularly, how to adapt the language when delivering a CLIL lesson were commonly 
discussed by the participants of this study. Importantly, we found some coincidences with 
studies not directly implemented in CLIL settings but interesting to be compared with. 
Especially, studies from Eröz-Tuğa (2013) and Kourieos (2016) manifested some 
problems of pre-service teachers when speaking in English. In fact, Kourieos (2016) 
demonstrated how difficult it was for one participant to adapt the language level to their 
students. Likewise, participants of this study also found problems adapting the language. 
It is interesting to see how, in both studies, the video helped participants become aware 
of their language use. Despite being rarely found in the literature, there are studies focused 
on CLIL settings that confirmed the struggles of adapting the language when teaching. 
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Escobar (2013) presented a case study in which the participant confirmed the complexity 
of adapting the language when teaching. Morton (2016) developed interviews in which 
participants commented their worries about the language proficiency and, indeed, their 
struggles to adapt the language to specific teaching situations.  

According to our results, pre-service language teachers expressed their concerns 
about language in CLIL. They did not feel like co-learners when delivering the CLIL 
lessons as participants in Hüttner et al.’s (2013) study, but some worries about language 
were discussed. However, few comments were found about the complexity of 
implementing this approach referred to different teaching aspects such as planning, 
student learning or motivation towards CLIL. Regarding learners, Sagasta and Pedrosa 
(2018) demonstrated that their participants concentrated more on activities and on their 
students’ learning when they analysed their video sessions. Escobar (2013) concentrated 
on how their students understood the content as well. In the same way, participants in 
Sydnor’s (2016) study were more focused on students than on themselves. In contrast, 
not many pre-service teachers of our study referred to the importance of the learning of 
their students (probably due to the fact that lessons were simulated and the audience was 
peer teacher students). It is important to reflect on teaching by considering many aspects 
and paying special attention to learners and, particularly to achieve success in CLIL 
(Coyle, 2013). However, according to Calandra and Brantley-Dias (2010), pre-service 
teachers concentrated more on themselves when analysing videos at the beginning. Then, 
the focus would change once they develop these practices of video analysis repeatedly.  

6. Conclusions 

A video-based training programme was developed for this study to improve the 
professional development of pre-service language teachers in CLIL settings. The 
implementation of this programme was mainly based on integrating a video-based 
technology in which participants recorded and analysed their teaching practice. 
Interviews were conducted to study how videos inserted into undergraduate teaching 
programme helped participants in their professional development as future language 
teachers in CLIL. Results have demonstrated the importance of video for pre-service 
language teachers in several ways: participants became more aware of what they were 
doing during lessons, checked mistakes (which they said would improve for future 
lessons), noticed their language proficiency and, more importantly, understood the CLIL 
approach.  

The most noticeable result by pre-service language teachers was to become aware 
of their teaching praxis on different areas. Video helped them to reflect on specific 
teaching practices that they had not noticed before watching the videos. In addition, the 
fact of noticing made them realize about mistakes related to their language use (e.g., 
pronunciation). Their worries were mainly concentrated on language aspects: they were 
concerned about their English level and how to deal with that in CLIL contexts. 
Moreover, adapting the language in certain situations was also important for them. 
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Interestingly, their mistakes lead pre-service language teachers to think positively as 
many of them wanted to improve what they observed on the videos. On the other hand, 
videos helped pre-service language teachers connect CLIL theory and practice and better 
understand the CLIL approach as videos made them reflect on its meaning. However, 
scarce comments related to the students learning were made. Pre-service language 
teachers focused more on themselves rather than on their future students or how to 
enhance their planning for future lessons to help students learn. This may be caused by 
the simulated lesson in which pre-service language teachers played the learners’ role. 
Therefore, it is desirable to implement video-based training programmes by combining 
simulated and real lessons in CLIL contexts to improve pre-service language teachers 
training. Nonetheless, these programmes offer the opportunity for pre-service teachers to 
become reflective towards their teaching. This could improve their praxis in real 
situations, like their Practicum. In this sense, video-based programmes could support 
teachers in reflecting on the language they will teach to their students within bilingual 
settings such as CLIL.  

 

Funding Acknowledgements 

This work was supported by the Spanish research project [EDU-2017-84800-R]; the 
Spanish Ministry of Science, Innovation and Universities through Ayudas para la 
Formación de Profesorado Universitario 2018 [FPU18/01124]. 

 

References 

Barrios, E., & Milla, M. D. (2018). CLIL methodology, materials and resources, and 
assessment in a monolingual context: An analysis of stakeholders’ perceptions in 
Andalusia. The Language Learning Journal, 48(1), 60-80. 
https://doi.org/10.1080/09571736.2018.1544269  

Blomberg, G., Sherin, M. G., Renkl, A., Glogger, I., & Seidel, T. (2014). Understanding 
video as a tool for teacher education: Investigating instructional strategies to promote 
reflection. Instructional Science, 42(3), 443-463. 
https://www.jstor.org/stable/43575238  

Borko, H., Koellner, K., Jacobs, J., & Seago, N. (2011). Using video representations of 
teaching in practice-based professional development programs. ZDM Mathematics 
Education, 43, 175-187. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11858-010-0302-5  

Brophy, J. (2004). Using video in teacher education: Advances in research on teaching 
(Volume 10) (1st ed.). Emerald. 

Calandra, B., & Brantley-Dias, L. (2010). Using digital video editing to shape novice 
teachers: A generative process for nurturing professional growth. Educational 
Technology, 50(1), 13-17. https://www.jstor.org/stable/44429758 

https://doi.org/10.1080/09571736.2018.1544269
https://www.jstor.org/stable/43575238
https://doi.org/10.1007/s11858-010-0302-5
https://www.jstor.org/stable/44429758


- 108 - 
 

 

 

Cammarata, L., & Haley, C. (2018). Integrated content, language, and literacy instruction 
in a Canadian French immersion context: A professional development journey. 
International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism, 21(3), 332-348. 
https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2017.1386617 

Cammarata, L., & Tedick, D. J. (2012). Balancing content and language in instruction: 
The experience of immersion teachers. The Modern Language Journal, 96(2), 251-
269. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-4781.2012.01330.x  

Council of Europe. (2020). Common European Framework of Reference for Languages: 
learning, teaching, assessment. Council of Europe Publishing. 
https://rm.coe.int/common-european-framework-of-reference-for-languages-
learning-teaching/16809ea0d4   

Coyle, D. (2002). Relevance of CLIL to the European Commission’s language learning 
objectives. In D. Marsh (Ed.), CLIL/EMILE: The European dimension: Actions, 
trends and foresight potential (pp. 27-28). European Commission. 
https://bit.ly/2WiuNLk  

Coyle, D. (2007). Content and language integrated learning: Towards a connected 
research agenda for CLIL pedagogies. The International Journal of Bilingual 
Education and Bilingualism, 10(5), 543-562. https://doi.org/10.2167/beb459.0 

Coyle, D. (2013). Listening to learners: An investigation into ‘successful learning’ across 
CLIL contexts. International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism, 
16(3), 244-266. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2013.777384 

Coyle, D., Hood, P., & Marsh, D. (2010). Content and language integrated learning. 
Cambridge University Press. 

De Graaff, R., Koopman, G. J., Anikina, Y., & Westhoff, G. (2007). An observation tool 
for effective L2 pedagogy in content and language integrated learning (CLIL). 
International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism, 10(5), 603-624. 
https://doi.org/10.2167/beb462.0  

Del Rincón, D., Arnal, J., Latorre, A., & Sans, A. (1995). Técnicas de investigación en 
ciencias sociales. Dykinson. 

Díaz-Martín, C. (2020). Diseño y validación de un instrumento de observación para 
docentes en formación en AICLE. In E. López-Meneses, D. Cobos-Sanchiz, L. 
Molina-García, A. Jaén-Martínez, & A. H. Martín-Padilla (Eds.), Claves para la 
innovación pedagógica ante los nuevos retos: respuestas en la vanguardia de la 
práctica educativa (pp. 1592-1600). Octaedro. 

Eröz-Tuğa, B. (2013). Reflective feedback sessions using video recordings. ELT Journal, 
67(2), 175-183. https://doi.org/10.1093/elt/ccs081  

Escobar, C. (2013). Learning to become a CLIL teacher: Teaching, reflection and 
professional development. International Journal of Bilingual Education and 
Bilingualism, 16(3), 334-353. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2013.777389  

https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2017.1386617
https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-4781.2012.01330.x
https://rm.coe.int/common-european-framework-of-reference-for-languages-learning-teaching/16809ea0d4
https://rm.coe.int/common-european-framework-of-reference-for-languages-learning-teaching/16809ea0d4
https://bit.ly/2WiuNLk
https://doi.org/10.2167/beb459.0
https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2013.777384
https://doi.org/10.2167/beb462.0
https://doi.org/10.1093/elt/ccs081
https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2013.777389


- 109 - 
 

 

 

Eurydice. (2006). Content and language integrated learning (CLIL) at school in Europe. 
https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/756ebdaa-f694-44e4-8409-
21eef02c9b9b 

Guskey, T. R. (2002). Professional development and teacher change. Teachers and 
teaching, 8(3), 381-391. https://doi.org/10.1080/135406002100000512 

He, P., & Lin, A. M. (2018). Becoming a “language-aware” content teacher: Content and 
language integrated learning (CLIL) teacher professional development as a 
collaborative, dynamic, and dialogic process. Journal of Immersion and Content-
Based Language Education, 6(2), 162-188. https://doi.org/10.1075/jicb.17009.he 

Hüttner, J. (2019). Towards ‘professional vision’: video as a resource in teacher learning. 
In S. Walsh & S. Mann (Eds.), The routledge handbook of English language teacher 
education (pp. 473-487). Routledge. 

Hüttner, J., Dalton-Puffer, C., & Smit, U. (2013). The power of beliefs: Lay theories and 
their influence on the implementation of CLIL programmes. International Journal of 
Bilingual Education and Bilingualism, 16(3), 267-284. 
https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2013.777385  

Junta de Andalucía. (2005). Plan to Promote Plurilingualism. A language policy for 
Andalusian society. 
http://cms.ual.es/idc/groups/public/@vic/@vinternacional/documents/documento/jc
80302.pdf 

Junta de Andalucía. (2007). Andalusian Strategic Plan for the Development of 
Languages. https://www.juntadeandalucia.es/export/drupaljda/plan_estrategico.pdf  

Kourieos, S. (2016). Video-mediated microteaching: A stimulus for reflection and teacher 
growth. Australian Journal of Teacher Education, 41(1), 65-80. 
http://dx.doi.org/10.14221/ajte.2016v41n1.4  

Kuter, S., Gazi, Z. A., & Aksal, F. A. (2012). Examination of co-construction of 
knowledge in videotaped simulated instruction. International Forum of Educational 
Technology & Society, 15(1), 174-184. 
http://www.jstor.com/stable/jeductechsoci.15.1.174  

Lo, Y. Y. (2017). Development of the beliefs and language awareness of content subject 
teachers in CLIL: does professional development help? International Journal of 
Bilingual Education and Bilingualism, 22(7), 818-832.  
http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2017.1318821 

Lo, Y. Y. (2020). Professional development of CLIL teachers. Springer. 
Lorenzo, F. (2010). CLIL in Andalusia. In Y. Ruiz & D. Lasagabaster (Eds.), CLIL in 

Spain: Implementation, results and teacher training (pp. 2-11). Cambridge Scholars 
Publishing. 

Mann, S., Davidson, A., Davis, M., Gakonga, J., Gamero, M., Harrison, T., & Mosavian, 
P. (2019). Video in language teacher education. ELT Research Papers, 19, 1-37. 

https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/756ebdaa-f694-44e4-8409-21eef02c9b9b
https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/756ebdaa-f694-44e4-8409-21eef02c9b9b
https://doi.org/10.1080/135406002100000512
https://doi.org/10.1075/jicb.17009.he
https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2013.777385
http://cms.ual.es/idc/groups/public/@vic/@vinternacional/documents/documento/jc80302.pdf
http://cms.ual.es/idc/groups/public/@vic/@vinternacional/documents/documento/jc80302.pdf
https://www.juntadeandalucia.es/export/drupaljda/plan_estrategico.pdf
http://dx.doi.org/10.14221/ajte.2016v41n1.4
http://www.jstor.com/stable/jeductechsoci.15.1.174
http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2017.1318821


- 110 - 
 

 

 

Marsh, B., & Mitchell, N. (2014). The role of video in teacher professional development. 
Teacher Development: An international journal of teachers' professional 
development, 18(3), 403-417. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13664530.2014.938106 

Marsh, D., Mehisto, P., Wolff, D., & Frigols, M. J. (2012). European framework for CLIL 
teacher education: a framework for the professional development of CLIL teachers. 
European Centre of Modern Languages.  

McCullagh, J. F., Bell, I., & Corscadden, F. (2013). How does video analysis support 
student teachers in the very early stages of their initial teacher education? Teacher 
Education Advancement Network Journal (TEAN), 5(3), 39-51. 
http://insight.cumbria.ac.uk/id/eprint/1484/ 

Merrian, S. B., & Tisdell, E. J. Qualitative research: A guide to design and 
implementation (4th ed.). John Wiley & Sons. 

Morton, T. (2016). Being a language teacher in the content classroom: Teacher identity 
and content and language integrated learning (CLIL). In S. Preece (Ed.), The 
Routledge handbook of language and identity (pp. 382-394). Routledge. 

Pavón, V., & Ellison, M. (2013). Examining teachers’ roles and competencies in content 
and language integrated learning (CLIL). Linguarum Arena, 4, 67-80.  

Pérez-Cañado, M. L. (2016). Are teachers ready for CLIL? Evidence from a European 
study. European Journal of Teacher Education, 39(2), 202-221. 
https://doi.org/10.1080/02619768.2016.1138104  

Ruiz, Y., & Lasagabaster, D. (Eds.). (2010). CLIL in Spain: Implementation, results and 
teacher training. Cambridge Scholars Publishing.  

Sagasta, P., & Pedrosa, B. (2018). Learning to teach through video playback: student 
teachers confronting their own practice. Reflective Practice, 20(1), 13-26. 
https://doi.org/10.1080/14623943.2018.1539658  

Schachter, R. E., & Kenarr, H. (2019). Personalized professional development. YC Young 
Children, 74(4), 55-63. https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.2307/26783377  

Sydnor, J. (2016). Using Video to Enhance Reflective Practice: Student Teachers’ 
Dialogic Examination of Their Own Teaching. The New Educator, 12(1), 67-84. 
http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/1547688X.2015.1113346  

Tafazoli, D. (2021). Language teachers’ professional development and new literacies: An 
integrative review. Aula Abierta, 50(2), 603-614. 
https://doi.org/10.17811/rifie.50.2.2021.603-614  

Taylor, S. J., Bogdan, R., & DeVault, M. (2015). Introduction to qualitative research 
methods: a guidebook and resource. (4th ed.). John Wiley & Sons. 

Tochon, F. (2008). A brief history of video feedback and its role in foreign language 
education. CALICO Journal, 25(3), 420-435.  

Tripp, T. R., & Rich, P. J. (2012). The influence of video analysis on the process of 
teacher change. Teaching and Teacher Education, 28(5), 728-739. 
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2012.01.011  

http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13664530.2014.938106
http://insight.cumbria.ac.uk/id/eprint/1484/
https://doi.org/10.1080/02619768.2016.1138104
https://doi.org/10.1080/14623943.2018.1539658
https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.2307/26783377
http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/1547688X.2015.1113346
https://doi.org/10.17811/rifie.50.2.2021.603-614
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2012.01.011


- 111 - 
 

 

 

Villabona, N., & Cenoz, J. (2021). The integration of content and language in CLIL: A 
challenge for content-driven and language-driven teachers. Language, Culture and 
Curriculum. https://doi.org/10.1080/07908318.2021.191070 

Yu-Chih, S. (2014). Microteaching writing on YouTube for pre-service teacher training: 
lessons learned. CALICO Journal, 31(2), 179-200. https:// 10.11139/cj.31.2.179-200 

  

https://doi.org/10.1080/07908318.2021.191070


- 112 - 
 

 

 

Appendix 1 

Interviewing guide 

1. Introduction 

Interviews are developed to study how video sessions and particularly the self-video 
analysis help pre-service language teachers in their professional development within 
CLIL. Especially, our main goal is to study whether the video is a potential tool to 
enhance the professional development of pre-service language teachers for implementing 
CLIL effectively.  

2. Goals 

• To interview pre-service language teachers after the video-based programme. 
• To analyse participants responses, focusing the attention on how video helped 

them. 
• To gather those aspects that help pre-service language teachers by self-analysing 

their practices within CLIL. 

3. Sample 

The sample was selected from those pre-service teachers that participated in the video-
based technology training programme. A volunteer sampling was applied, and pre-service 
teachers decided to take part in this study by answering questions of interviews. 

4. Interview’s description 

Duration 15-20 minutes 
Number of interviews One interview per participant 
Place Researcher office 
Participants Students of the 4º course of Primary Education Bachelor 

Degree that participate in the video-based technology 
training programme implemented in the syllabus “Foreign 
Language for the professional teaching practice (English)” 

 

5. Organization and question sequence 

Interviews with participants will follow the next sequence: 

1. Explaining to the participants the purpose and objectives of the interview. 
2. Explaining who is doing the research. 
3. Anonymous and confidential interview. 
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Appendix 2 

Codification process of the interview: list of categories. 

Subcategories are organized by common participants’ comments when giving responses. 
That is, the table shows from the most commented subcategory, ‘teacher noticing’ to the 
less commented ‘following a guide’. 

No Subcategory Category 
1 Teacher noticing Reflective teaching 
2 Improve teaching practice Reflective teaching 
3 Checking mistakes Teaching aspects in CLIL 
4 Reflecting on teaching practice Reflective teaching 
5 Speech Language aspects 
6 Body language Other aspects 
7 Understanding CLIL meaning Teaching aspects in CLIL 
8 VideoAnt usefulness Video/video-annotation usefulness 
9 Pronunciation aspects Language aspects 
10 Worries about implementing CLIL Worries about CLIL 
11 Teachers’ plan Teaching aspects in CLIL 
12 Effective use of video Video/video-annotation usefulness 
13 Peer evaluation Reflective teaching 
14 Coordination between partners Teaching aspects in CLIL 
15 Self-assessment Reflective teaching 
16 Worries about language level Worries about CLIL 
17 Partners support Teaching aspects in CLIL 
18 Nervousness Other aspects 
19 Making annotation Video/video-annotation usefulness 
20 Group-work problems Other aspects 
21 Theory-practice connection Reflective teaching 
22 Feeling to be prepared Worries about CLIL 
23 Students learning Teaching aspects in CLIL 
24 Adapting the language level Teaching aspects in CLIL 
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25 Pressured speech Language aspects 
26 Lack of knowledge about CLIL Worries about CLIL 
27 Positive experience Other aspects 
28 Unconfident in front of the camera Other aspects 
29 Previous training Other aspects 
30 Sharing teaching experiences Teaching aspects in CLIL 
31 Collaborative tool Video/video-annotation usefulness 
32 Confident on CLIL Teaching aspects in CLIL 
33 Observing videos from others Reflective teaching 
34 Practicum influence Other aspects 
35 Self-motivation Other aspects 
36 Sharing worries about CLIL Worries about CLIL 
37 Video-feedback Reflective teaching 
38 Recording to save information Video/video-annotation usefulness 
39 Identifying grammatical mistakes Language aspects 
40 Following a guide Teaching aspects in CLIL 
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Abstract  
Within the bilingual education context, the role of professional identity, widely studied 
across several areas of educational research, is scarcely explored in Content and Language 
Integrated Learning (CLIL). According to the literature, few studies address the analysis 
of the pre-service teachers’ professional identity in CLIL. Understanding the role of 
professional identity is vital for teachers’ professional development and even to adapt 
training programmes for CLIL teacher education. Thus, this study presents the design of 
a questionnaire aiming at analysing the professional identity of pre-service teachers in 
CLIL. The questionnaire was validated through a panel of experts and applied to 73 pre-
service language teachers of primary education. Results demonstrated a valid and reliable 
instrument. Differences in tests administered to participants were statistically significant. 
Hence, the designed instrument serves as a starting point to evaluate the pre-service 
teachers’ professional identity. 

Keywords: Content and Language Integrated Learning (CLIL), pre-service 
language teachers, primary education, professional identity, questionnaire 

 
Estudiando la identidad profesional de docentes en formación 
de educación primara en AICLE: diseño y validación de un 
cuestionario 

Resumen  
Dentro del contexto bilingüe, el rol de la identidad profesional, ampliamente estudiada 
desde varias áreas de la investigación educativa, es escasamente explorada en el 
Aprendizaje Integrado de Contenidos y Lenguas Extranjeras (AICLE). De acuerdo con la 
literatura, pocos estudios abordan el análisis de la identidad profesional de docentes en 
formación en AICLE. Entender el rol de la identidad profesional es vital para el desarrollo 
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profesional de los docentes e incluso para adaptar programas de formación docente para 
AICLE. Por lo tanto, este estudio presenta el diseño de un cuestionario para analizar la 
identidad profesional de los docentes en formación en AICLE. El cuestionario se validó 
mediante un panel de expertos y se administró a 73 docentes de lengua en formación de 
educación primaria. Los resultados demostraron un instrumento válido y fiable. Las 
diferencias entre los tests administrados a los participantes fueron estadísticamente 
significativas. Así, el instrumento sirve como punto de partida para evaluar la identidad 
profesional de docentes en formación.  

Palabras clave: Aprendizaje Integrado de Contenidos y Lenguas Extranjeras (AICLE), 
cuestionario, docentes de lengua en formación, educación primaria, identidad profesional  

 

1. Introduction 

The role of the teacher is continuously evolving in educational institutions. Particularly, 
in the European context, the implementation of the Content and Language Integrated 
Learning (CLIL) approach has brought a new teaching position: the CLIL teacher. 
Becoming a content and language teacher seems challenging for constructing identity 
(Cammarata & Tedick, 2012; Martel, 2020). Morton (2016), in a study on CLIL teacher 
identity, concluded that “being a CLIL teacher means a struggle to establish a new 
identity” (p. 383). Under such circumstances, teachers are required to adapt themselves 
to this emergent position, which implies mastering both content knowledge and the 
foreign language (Lo, 2020). Being a CLIL teacher means understanding teachers’ 
position, especially the professional identity in a bilingual approach, by considering both 
aspects. The emergent CLIL teacher’s position necessarily impacts the professional 
identity (Martel, 2020; Morton, 2016) and, importantly, defines the designing of 
professional development programs for future teachers (Lo, 2020). 

Teachers’ professional identity under the CLIL approach has received little 
attention (Moate & Ruohotie-Lyhty, 2020). While few researchers have addressed the 
process of identity construction of CLIL teachers (De Mesmaeker & Lochtman, 2014; 
Hüttner et al., 2013; Lo, 2020; Martel, 2020; Morton, 2016; Pappa et al., 2017), only 
Escobar (2013) and Moate and Ruohotie-Lyhty (2020) analysed pre-service teachers’ 
(PSTs hereinafter) identity based on the literature review. It is relevant to focus further 
on PSTs, given that professional identity formation is influenced by initial training and 
crucial for its construction (Cuadra-Martínez et al., 2021). The study of teachers’ 
professional identity, which is fundamental within the area of educational research, 
therefore, remains hardly explored to some extent. Few studies have addressed the 
professional identity of PSTs in primary education quantitatively. Particularly, De 
Mesmaker and Lochtman (2014) studied the term having CLIL secondary teachers as 
participants. Thus, to bridge the gap, the aim of this paper is to study the professional 
identity of pre-service teachers within CLIL by designing and validating a new 
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quantitative instrument. In addition, the new instrument may act as a starting point for 
gathering information to understand PSTs' professional identity. 

2. Literature review 

2.1. Being a CLIL teacher: What does this mean? 

Being a CLIL teacher means understanding the teachers’ position in a bilingual approach 
where teachers teach both aspects integrated. Coyle et al. (2010) stated that CLIL “is a 
dual-focused educational approach in which an additional language is used for the 
learning and teaching of both content and language” (p. 1). This CLIL approach integrates 
the 4Cs framework as a planning tool to improve the students’ learning process by 
focusing on different dimensions: content, cognition, communication, and culture (Coyle 
& Meyer, 2021). In this sense, this approach is considered as a new way of learning for 
students and teachers. It is important to have teachers who are pedagogically well-trained 
and competent in the language. Therefore, the emergent CLIL teacher position aims at 
fostering students’ learning of both the content and the language. 

Understanding the CLIL teachers means considering the language factor in their 
teaching. Moreover, integrating both aspects influences the professional identity 
construction (Morton, 2019), as teacher identities are “strongly shaped by the subject they 
teach” (Nikula et al., 2016, p. 14). Being in this position implies changes not only in the 
way the content is taught but also in how the language impacts the identity process. In 
this vein, the language might influence teachers’ professional identity - as content does. 
Notably, this may cause identity struggles when non-native speakers deal with the 
language of instruction (Skinnari & Bovellan, 2016). Furthermore, the linguistic 
background of teachers influences their beliefs (Portolés & Martí, 2018) and, 
consequently, their perceived identity. Hence, language as an essential factor in CLIL 
could influence teachers’ professional identity.  

What it means to be a CLIL teacher remains confusing to some extent. Scant work 
has been done on the study of the identity of content and language teachers and even less 
in pre-service teachers in CLIL settings (Moate & Ruohotie-Lyhty, 2020). Studying the 
professional identity of CLIL teachers should begin not only during teaching but also 
during their training as students who will become teachers in the near future. Moreover, 
describing teachers’ professional identity could help to define their self-image, beliefs, 
and influence on the community in the process of building their identity.  In this sense, 
clarifying how the professional identity is defined and constructed by pre-service teachers 
is of the utmost importance as research has not dealt enough with such identity up to the 
present.  

2.4. Defining the professional identity of the CLIL teacher 

The professional identity has been defined through different characteristics and fields in 
the literature, for example, bilingual education (Martel, 2020), pre-service teacher 
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education (Mommers et al., 2021), English language teaching (Tafazoli & Sadeghi, 
2018), and applied linguistics (Kayi-Aydar, 2019). Finding a definition of the 
professional identity of CLIL teachers implies considering the position, beliefs, and 
identity as an individual/social process in a community. Throughout the literature review, 
these characteristics have been selected to describe the PSTs’ professional identity in 
CLIL.  

2.4.1. Position/image of the self 

Identity can be described by the position teachers attach to themselves. Kayi-Aydar 
(2019) relates position and identity by stating that “the positions people take up form who 
they are” (p. 19). According to Morton (2019), teaching in CLIL by contemplating the 
language and the content simultaneously supposes a challenge that crucially impacts 
professional identity construction. Hüttner et al. (2013) found out that teachers position 
themselves as content teachers because their command of the subject's content is better 
than their knowledge of English. Similarly, the results of Morton’s (2016) study 
demonstrated that how teachers feel and position themselves as unconfident when 
teaching a content subject in English and in a CLIL setting: “Here, the identity position 
oriented to is not that of a language teacher, but that of a content teacher who happens to 
be teaching in another language” (p. 388). This paper explains the position through 
different literature, which describes how teachers or pre-service teachers position 
themselves within CLIL settings.   

Self-image takes part in identity construction and is related to the position. 
Mesmaeker and Lochtman (2014) linked position and image as characteristics of the 
professional identity by analysing the teachers’ positions (e.g., I see myself as a content 
teacher, I see myself as a language teacher, and I see myself as a teacher who integrates 
the content and the language). Cammarata and Tedick (2012) analysed the image that 
teachers had as a significant landmark in the shaping of their professional identity: “It 
was helpful just to see myself more as a language [teacher]… besides an elementary 
teacher, that we’re teaching language through content, but it still is a type of language 
teaching.” (p. 258). Teachers have an image of themselves in teaching, and they are 
positioned as either content teachers, language teachers, or both (content and language 
teachers). Therefore, the position and image show an intrinsic relationship which 
influences the transformation of the professional identity.  

2.4.2. Beliefs and perceptions 

Beliefs and perceptions are demonstrated as characteristics that define professional 
identity. In addition, expectations and attitudes are related to beliefs (Portolés & Martí, 
2018). De Mesmaeker and Lochtman (2014) defined ‘beliefs’ as perceptions that teachers 
have of themselves as teachers. Different studies, not related to CLIL but relevant, have 
explained the relationship between beliefs and the identity of PSTs (Chong & Low, 2009; 
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Kuswandono, 2014; Schepens et al., 2009).  All these authors (including De Mesmaeker 
& Lochtman, 2014) define teachers’ beliefs as part of their professional orientation. 
Kuswandono (2014, p. 201) identified perceptions with the following question: “Why do 
you want to be a teacher”. Schepens et al. (2009, p. 364) presented similar questions to 
identify the beliefs of student teachers: “Who I am as a teacher at this moment?”, “Who 
do I want to become as a teacher?”, and “Why do I want to study this degree?”. Similarly, 
Chong and Low (2009, p. 62) included the question “Why I choose teaching?” to 
conclude that PSTs’ beliefs about teaching can influence their practice. Furthermore, they 
seem to be more willing to change and modify their perceptions during their academic 
training process (Portolés & Martí, 2018). Beliefs, thus, are connected to individual 
attitudes, perceptions, and the professional orientation that PSTs have towards their 
teaching.  

In a similar vein, the process of interaction with others influences beliefs. 
According to Pappa et al. (2017), the identity as a negotiation process is related to own 
perceptions about teaching: “Do you feel like being the same teacher when you teach 
through a different language?” (p. 64). It interrogates the individual about the feeling that 
teachers or students develop when teaching by using a second language. Similarly, 
Morton (2016) highlights the importance of teachers’ beliefs when they are teaching and 
how they feel: ‘I find myself not so prepared to teach in English’ (p. 388). Therefore, 
beliefs are constructed through a social process in which perceptions, experiences, and 
language have a relevant influence on the professional identity of PSTs within CLIL. 

2.4.3. Identity as a construction process into a community. 

Identity can be identified as both an individual and a social process (Pappa et al., 2017). 
Cammarata and Tedick’s (2012) study highlights how identity is built as an individual 
and reflective process by explaining the term ‘awakening’. This concept underlines the 
importance of teachers’ reflection on their own teaching practice and, indeed, the fact of 
being aware of integrating content and language when teaching under this approach. In 
this line, the construction of identity is connected to the term ‘reflection’. Escobar (2013) 
highlighted the significance of reflection by describing what teachers reflect on their 
teaching practice to improve professional development. Therefore, reflecting on the 
identity involve an individual process of transformation.  

In addition, the construction of identity is also recognised as a social process 
(Pappa et al., 2017). This process is associated with a group of similar purposes that share 
three features: domain, community, and practice (Martel, 2020). These characteristics are 
related to the idea of the community of practice associated with the construction of the 
professional identity. Wenger (1998) stated that the community provides the opportunity 
to negotiate teachers’ identities with others. Similarly, Evnitskaya and Morton (2011) 
explained the community of practice as a place where people share ideas, experiences, 
beliefs, or values. In this sense, the CLIL approach converges both pre- and in-service 
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teachers within a community with the same objective. Therefore, the process of identity 
in this community could be defined by common ideas and experiences of teaching under 
this approach.  

Before moving to the methodology section, we should restate that the objective of 
this study is to design and validate an instrument to examine the professional identity of 
PSTs within CLIL and to find the answer to the following research questions: 

RQ1: Is the newly designed instrument valid and reliable to study the professional 
identity of PSTs within CLIL? 

RQ2: Does the teacher training intervention influence the construction of the 
professional identity of PSTs? 

3. Methodology 

3.1. Research design 

We applied quasi-experimental research through a one-group pretest-posttest design. The 
main goal of this kind of design is to ascertain the influence of the intervention on a 
specific sample (Allen, 2017). According to the one-group pretest-posttest design, two 
main features of this design are a single group of participants (i.e., PSTs) with the same 
condition (i.e., intervention) and a linear ordering (i.e., pretest-posttest design). As 
illustrated in Figure 1, through a linear ordering, the researchers should calculate the 
dependent variable before and after treatment (Allen, 2017).  

 

Figure 1. A one-group pretest-posttest research design. Own elaboration 

3.2. Participants 

The target population of this study was 73 PSTs from the University of [details omitted 
for double-anonymised peer review] in Spain. All of the participants were selected 
through a non-probabilistic sampling process (purposive sampling). The participants were 
taking a course in the 4th year of Primary Education (specialized in English language 
teaching). 84.9% of the PSTs were female, and 15.1% were male. The majority of 
participants were Spanish (84.9%), and the rest were French (1.4%), Polish (9.6%), 
German (1.4%), and Turkish (2.7%). 86.1% took English as a specialization of their 
Teacher Education Degree (13.9% selected another specialization). As for their language 
level, most of the participants were intermediate users of English (89%), and the rest were 
proficient (6.8%) and basic users (2.7%) of English. 
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3.3. Instrument 

3.3.1. Design process and structure 
The process of designing the questionnaire followed three different phases of literature 
review and questionnaire construction, validation, and implementation. In the first phase 
of the literature review, we decided to construct a new instrument because the literature 
shows that only one study addressed the professional identity of secondary CLIL teachers 
through a questionnaire (De Mesmaeker & Lochtman, 2014). The instrument herein 
described will address the context of primary PSTs by introducing specific questions to 
study the professional identity. The questionnaire was developed deductively by 
considering those characteristics of CLIL teachers’ professional identity emerging from 
the literature review. In the second phase, the questionnaire was validated through a panel 
of five experts. The instrument was modified according to the evaluation results and 
comments from experts. Finally, the questionnaire was ready to be implemented. In the 
final phase of implementation, PSTs took a subject in which CLIL was the fundamental 
topic during the first semester of their bachelor’s degree course. Both pre and post-test 
were analysed in terms of reliability. Additionally, the paired sample t-test was conducted 
to identify the significance of data from both questionnaires. 

The designed questionnaire is composed of three main sections: (i) Background 
information, (ii) Content and Language Integrated Learning (CLIL) teaching, and (iii) 
Professional identity (see appendix 1). Sections (ii) and (iii) were adapted from the main 
characteristics of professional identity found in the literature review. Section (ii) is based 
on De Graaff et al.’s (2007) study, in which they set different criteria to observe effective 
CLIL practices. We added De Graaf et al.’s (2007) five-point Likert scale (from 1= 
strongly disagree to 5= strongly agree) for 15 items to De Graaf et al.’s (2007) criteria. 
Also, in section (iii), different characteristics of PSTs’ professional identity, including (i) 
Position/image of the self; (ii) Beliefs and perceptions; and (iii) Identity as a construction 
process into a community were considered in 16 items. Furthermore, in this section, the 
study of the PSTs position in teaching is included through a similar semantic differential 
scale from De Mesmaeker and Lochtman’s (2014) scale.  

3.3.2. Validation of the instrument 

The validation process was conducted through an international panel of experts (n = 5) 
selected from different universities and areas. Expert 1 is a researcher from the University 
of Oviedo (Spain) whose main area is focused on bilingual education and foreign 
language teaching. Expert 2 from Burapha University (Thailand) investigates mainly on 
TESOL field. Expert 3 from the University of Vienna (Austria) focuses mainly on CLIL, 
teacher development and classroom discourse, whose recent studies have been initiated 
on the professional identity in CLIL, particularly the beliefs of CLIL teachers. Expert 4, 
a researcher from the University of Jember (Indonesia), has concentrated their research 
on English Language Education, teacher professional development, and bilingual 
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education. Lastly, trying to make the instrument valid and reliable, the last expert from 
the University of Córdoba (Spain) was selected to evaluate the questionnaire from the 
area of Applied Statistics. 

Each section of the questionnaire was assessed by experts in terms of clarity and 
relevance (Table 1). The criteria followed a five-point Likert scale to evaluate the items 
(from 1 = strongly disagree to 5 = strongly agree). Additionally, experts made comments 
suggesting changes and improvements to the instrument. 

Table 1. Assessment Criteria for Evaluating the Items of the Questionnaire. Own 
elaboration. 

Criteria Indicators 

CLARITY 
The items are / are not well written.  
The items are /are not grammatically correct. 
The items are / are not clear for non-native speakers of English. 

RELEVANCE 

The items have / have no interest in the research. 
The items are / are not important for the research. 
The items are / are not necessary to cover the purpose of the 
research. 

 

3.4. Intervention: A training programme for PSTs 

The intervention aimed to help PSTs understand the meaning of CLIL and make them 
reflect on their professional identity. To achieve this goal, a training programme was 
developed by working on different characteristics of identity (particularly the image and 
position of the PSTs within CLIL). A video-recording was included in the programme to 
promote PSTs reflection’ on their teaching practice. This tool facilitates them to identify 
themselves on the video by being aware of different aspects of their professional identity 
(e.g., position/image). Moreover, videos “can be viewed repeatedly and paused, so 
allowing for a selection of focus on the part of the student teachers and teacher educators” 
(Hüttner, 2019, p. 473). The fact of including videos supports PSTs to think about their 
beliefs. Also, this tool engages them to reflect on their practice (Escobar, 2013). In 
addition, video technology fosters learning from what is observed through videos (De 
Graaf et al., 2007) and, importantly, supports PSTs linking the theory and the practice 
(Sagasta & Pedrosa, 2018). Therefore, it is important to reflect on the CLIL practice to 
transform the professional identity (Morton, 2016) while specific training programmes 
support this identity construction (Cammarata & Tedick, 2012). 

Within the training programme, PSTs developed a CLIL integrated didactic unit 
(CLIL-IDU) by working in groups and were receiving the fundamentals of the CLIL 
approach. Theoretical lessons were focused on instructing PSTs about CLIL, and 
practical seminars were dedicated to work deeply on the professional identity. During the 
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practical seminars, video technology was implemented in four different sessions: i) In the 
first session, they prepared the objectives for the selected area of their CLIL-IDUs and 
recorded themselves giving this information. They were asked to watch their recordings 
and make comments with their partners in class. ii) In the second session, they recorded 
and analysed different chunks of videos from themselves by teaching vocabulary under 
the CLIL approach. iii) They were using a video-observation guide (Díaz-Martín, 2020) 
to analyse a video of a real CLIL lesson. iv) They simulated a CLIL lesson in which they 
applied their CLIL-IDUs. These simulated lessons were recorded and analysed by using 
the video-observation guide. The detailed information about the training programme is 
explained in Díaz-Martín & Gómez-Parra (in press).  

3.5. Data analysis 

To analyse the questionnaire, we followed Greasly’s (2007) steps: (i) naming variables, 
(ii) entering data into the SPSS, (iii) analysing data using the appropriate type of analysis, 
and (iv) writing the report. First, in our study, data analysis was accomplished using the 
SPSS Statistics 25 for Windows. Variables of the questionnaire were named before 
entering data into the SPSS.  The analysis was different for every section of the 
questionnaire: (i) Background information contained mostly nominal data. This section 
was analysed by the frequency of data to know the participants’ characteristics. (ii) CLIL 
teaching contained interval data information which was analysed by calculating 
descriptive statistics like the mean and the standard deviation. Finally, (iii) as professional 
identity integrated different parts, they were analysed differently. First, the positioning 
scale was analysed regarding the frequency to know the number of PSTs in each position. 
Then, the rest of the items (interval data) were calculated by the mean and the standard 
deviation. The descriptive data is a starting point of this analysis in order to have an 
overview of the professional identity of PSTs.  

4. Results 

This study shows the design of a questionnaire to study the professional identity of PSTs 
of primary education in CLIL. Results are presented to answer the main research 
questions of this research. The instrument demonstrates validity and reliability. 
Intervention is measured according to the significance. Noticeable findings are 
interpreted from PSTs’ responses to the questionnaire.   

4.1. Measuring the instrument: Validity and reliability 

The process of validation was positively convincing according to the RQ1. The 
questionnaire design suffered minimal changes, and experts’ recommendations improved 
both the content and the structure of the instrument. The items' means for every section 
were mostly higher than 4 in terms of clarity and relevance (see Table 2). According to 
these data and the experts’ comments, items were modified or re-written.  
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Table 2. Evaluation of Questionnaire’s Items from Experts. Own elaboration. 

  Clarity Relevance 
Items N Mean Standard 

deviation Mean Standard 
deviation 

Section 1. Age 5 4,8 .45 4,8 .45 
Section 1. Average 
Grade  

5 4,4 .89 4,2 .84 

Section 1. Degree 5 4,4 1,34 4,8 .45 
Section 1. Specialty 5 4,6 .89 4,8 .45 
Section 1. Mother 
tongue 

5 5 .00 5 .00 

Section 1. B)1 5 4,6 .89 5 .00 
Section 1. B)2 5 4,8 .45 4,8 .45 
Section 1. B)3 5 4,2 1,10 3,8 1,30 
Section 1. B)4 5 4,6 .55 4,6 .55 
Section 1. C)1 5 4,6 .89 4,6 .89 
Section 1. C)2 5 4,6 .89 4,2 1,30 
Section 2. Item 1 5 3,4 1,14 4,8 .45 
Section 2. Item 2 5 3,8 1,30 4,6 .55 
Section 2. Item 3 5 4,6 .89 5 .00 
Section 2. Item 4 5 4,6 .89 5 .00 
Section 2. Item 5 5 4,4 .89 5 .00 
Section 2. Item 6 5 4,8 .45 5 .00 
Section 2. Item 7 5 4,8 .45 5 .00 
Section 2. Item 8 5 4,6 .89 4,4 1,34 
Section 2. Item 9 5 3,4 1,52 4,6 .55 
Section 2. Item 10 5 4,6 .89 4,6 .55 
Section 2. Item 11 5 4,6 .89 4,8 .45 
Section 2. Item 12 5 4 1,41 4,8 .45 
Section 2. Item 13 5 4,6 .89 4,2 1,30 
Section 2. Item 14 5 4,2 .84 4,6 .89 
Section 2. Item 15 5 4,8 .45 5 .00 
Section 3. Position 
scale 

5 3,8 1,10 4,8 .45 

Section 3. Item 1 5 3,6 1,67 4,6 .55 
Section 3. Item 2 5 4,8 .45 4,4 .89 
Section 3. Item 3 5 4,8 .45 4,8 .45 
Section 3. Item 4 5 4,6 .89 4,4 .89 
Section 3. Item 5 5 4,6 .89 4,6 .55 
Section 3. Item 6 5 4,6 .89 4,8 .45 
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Section 3. Item 7 5 4,6 .89 4,6 .89 
Section 3. Item 8 5 5 .00 4,2 .84 
Section 3. Item 9 5 4,6 .89 4 1,41 
Section 3. Item 10 5 4,6 .89 4,8 .45 
Section 3. Item 11 5 4,6 .89 4,6 .55 
Section 3. Item 12 5 4,6 .89 4,6 .55 
Section 3. Item 13 5 4,6 .89 4,6 .55 
Section 3. Item 14 5 3,2 1,64 4,2 .84 
Section 3. Item 15 5 4,8 .45 4,6 .89 
Section 3. Item 16 5 4,6 .89 5 .00 
Section 3. Item 17 5 4,6 .89 4,8 .45 

 
In section 1 (background information), descriptive data like gender were included 

based on the experts’ recommendations.  In section 2, some items were modified to make 
them more precise (e.g., items 1 and 9). Despite the fact that the results regarding clarity 
and relevance were positive in section 3 (professional identity), most of the items were 
re-written, and one of them was eliminated (item 6) by following experts’ suggestions. 
After the experts’ evaluation, a pretest-posttest experimental design was applied to pilot 
the instrument and measure its reliability (i.e., the questionnaire was applied twice to the 
same sample to compare the results and measure their reliability). The questionnaire was 
administered to 73 PSTs. According to Nunally and Bernstein (1994), the internal 
consistency presented excellent reliability (α > .85 in the pretest and α > .93 in the post-
test). Finally, the internal consistency of the questionnaire depicted a reliable instrument 
(see Table 3). 

Table 3. Reliability of the Questionnaire. Own elaboration. 

 Cronbach’s 
Alpha 

N of 
items 

Pretest .85 32 
Posttest .93 32 

 

4.2. Intervention for PSTs’ professional identity transformation 

The questionnaire was administered twice to evaluate the effectiveness of the teacher 
training intervention on the construction of the professional identity of PSTs according to 
RQ2. A paired sample t-test was conducted to know if changes between questionnaires 
responses were statistically significant. As a result, it was found that t = −10.119 (Table 
4), where t is the student-t distribution statistic, indicating significant changes between 
the pre and post-test samples. 
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Table 4. Paired Sample T-Test. Own elaboration.  

 Mean Std. 
Deviation 

Std. 
Error 
Mean 

95% Confidence 
Interval of the 

Difference t Df 
Sig. 
(2-

tailed) 
Lower Upper 

Pretest-
Posttest 

–
.37062 .20719 .03663 –.44533 –

.29592 –10.119 31 .000 

 
Results of the paired samples t-test demonstrated that intervention caused an 

impact on different aspects: i) PSTs’ knowledge of CLIL teaching, ii) PSTs’ positioning, 
and iii) PSTs’ professional identity. Figure 2 shows the CLIL teaching knowledge of 
PSTs in pretest and post-test. In this section of the questionnaire (see Appendix 1), the 
average of the post-test (3.96) is higher than the pretest (3.47), so the average of every 
item has risen slightly. Remarkably, some of the items (i.e., 1, 4, 6 and 12) have increased 
significantly (over 0.6) in the post-test. 

 

Figure 2. CLIL Knowledge Results. Own elaboration. 

The positioning scale of the questionnaire (Appendix 1) measures how PSTs place 
themselves as teachers. Figure 3 shows the number of PSTs in each position. In the 
pretest, position 5 is the most selected one by PSTs (21). Position 5 increases (24) in the 
post-test and position 7 presents the highest difference among tests applied (from 1 to 8 
PSTs). 
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Figure 3. Positioning results. Own elaboration. 

Figure 4 presents professional identity items grouped into four blocks to clarify 
the meaning of every cluster as follows: (i) Professional orientation, (ii) Feeling about 
being a CLIL teacher, (iii) Personal beliefs, and (iv) Community beliefs. Overall, the 
tendency from the pretest to the post-test increased slightly. Noticeable changes are 
presented in items 3 (professional orientation), 4 and 5 (Feeling about being a CLIL 
teacher), and item 10 (personal beliefs). Within the ’Community beliefs’ section, every 
item has increased positively (over 0.3) compared to items in the other sections being the 
ones whose changes between tests are more visible.  
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Figure 4. Professional Identity of CLIL PSTs - Results. 

5. Discussion  

The instrument designed to study the professional identity of PSTs in CLIL has been 
evaluated positively by different experts. Moreover, the administration of both 
questionnaires has brought satisfactory results by demonstrating the reliability of the 
instrument. The paired sample t-test demonstrated significant changes among tests 
applied which led to conclude that intervention (i.e., training programme) influenced the 
PSTs’ professional identity transformation.   

The comparative analysis of the results in both pre and post-tests depicts changes 
in the PSTs’ professional identity while enhancing their CLIL teaching knowledge. 
Despite their enhancement in the latter, which is in line with the results of Pérez-Cañado 
(2016), they still hesitate in most aspects of CLIL teaching. PSTs are still demanding 
more specific training in CLIL, as recently highlighted by Lo (2020). The administration 
of the designed questionnaire in this study to CLIL settings benefits in drawing an 
overview of the CLIL teaching knowledge of PSTs but also the professional identity, 
which may be decisive for developing specific training courses. In addition, their 
knowledge is also connected to professional identity construction (Nikula et al., 2016). 

Interesting results have emerged according to the positioning of PSTs. The 
semantic scale helped researchers to identify PSTs’ position. PSTs chose positions near 
being CLIL teachers than language teachers, although they were in the ’Language 
Teaching Specialty‘. This may be explained as a result of the intervention applied as 
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specific training on CLIL was delivered to PSTs. Similarly, pre-service teachers in 
Cammarata and Tedick’s (2012) study depicted different positions after the intervention. 
On the other hand, participants’ positions may be explained by the language aspect which 
is in line with other studies (De Mesmaeker & Lochtman, 2014; Hüttner et al., 2013; 
Morton, 2016). According to PSTs’ English level and observations made from video 
sessions, the target language may modify teachers positioning. Hüttner et al. (2013) found 
out that teachers positioned themselves as content teachers because of their lower 
knowledge of English. Similarly, Morton (2016) demonstrated that teachers presented 
struggles when teaching in a foreign language. The intervention could have helped PSTs 
place themselves as CLIL teachers. Considering that they have watched videos of 
themselves teaching under the CLIL approach during the intervention, their position may 
have changed accordingly.  

The results have shown the highest increase in the PSTs feeling about CLIL 
teaching and their sense of confidence about their preparation to be CLIL teachers (see 
item 5 in Figure 3). According to Cammarata and Tedick (2012), teachers feel more 
prepared after a training programme to teach in bilingual contexts. In this sense, 
intervention based on video sessions made them reflect on their practices which is 
connected to the identity constructions, which is also mentioned by Morton (2016) “the 
video-stimulated recall sessions were a particularly rich context for such identity and 
positioning work” (pp. 385-386). Therefore, intervention based on CLIL plus the use of 
video recordings could have a positive impact on the construction of PSTs’ professional 
identity (RQ2). 

 As a starting point, the questionnaire has presented the most relevant aspects that 
define PSTs’ professional identity within CLIL. On the one hand, within the ‘Personal 
beliefs’ section of both questionnaires, item 10 presents the most significant change (‘I 
reflect on the meaning of being a CLIL teacher’). That is, PSTs have transformed the way 
they think of being CLIL teachers. Similar results are found in Cammarata and Tedick’s 
(2012) study, which highlights the way teachers transform their identity through 
reflection. On the other hand, it is interesting to see differences between both tests in the 
cluster of items ‘Community beliefs’. The way PSTs think and transform their 
professional identity is defined more as a social than an individual process. They shared 
their worries about their (CLIL) teaching practice with their colleagues. Moreover, they 
agreed with becoming part of a CLIL teacher community as a committed person, and they 
are aware of being part of a professional community. Additionally, through intervention, 
PSTs could share each other’s worries as they discussed not only during the video-
recording session but also through analysing their videos. Intervention then has aided 
PSTs to feel integrated into a community which has provided them with the opportunity 
to negotiate their professional identity (Wenger, 1998). This social process of identity 
construction is also found in studies of Pappa et al. (2017) and Evnitskaya and Morton 
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(2011), which define the community of practice as a place to share experiences. In this 
sense, community beliefs clearly define the PSTs' professional identity. 

6. Conclusions 

This study presents a valid and reliable instrument that provides a considerable amount 
of information regarding the PSTs’ professional identity within CLIL settings. The 
questionnaire offers an overview of how the professional identity of PSTs is and what 
they know about the CLIL approach. Additionally, a questionnaire is a useful instrument, 
but it needs to contrast more data from other research techniques, such as interviews, to 
study the professional identity of PSTs in this area. Also, increasing the target population, 
comparing data with PSTs from other countries, and implementing other techniques could 
help researchers to define the PSTs’ professional identity. The questionnaire provides a 
good starting point to study the topic, and especially for starting the design of professional 
identity development programmes. On the other hand, reflecting on being a CLIL teacher 
as well as conceiving the self as part of a professional community are aspects that define 
the professional identity of PSTs in this study. 
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Appendix 1 

Professional Identity of Content and Language Integrated Learning Teachers 

Section 1. Background information 

A) Personal and academic data 

Age___  Gender___________________ Average Grade in your University 
Degree _________  

Actual Bachelor Degree 
________________________________________________________  

Specialty _______________________________________ Mother 
tongue________________ 

Other studies (write the title and the 
level)___________________________________________ 

B) English knowledge 

Please mark your responses with an X in the box and answer the question sincerely. 

a) Level of English 
Select your level of English: 
� A1 � A2 � B1 � B2 � C1 � C2 
Please write your certificate of language proficiency: 
___________________________________ 

b) Have you studied in a bilingual institution?  � Yes � No 
If yes, select the institution (you can mark more than one) 
� Nursery � Primary School � Secondary School  
� High School � Higher Education/University  
 
And, write the subjects which have been delivered in English: 
 

c) Have you achieved a scholarship to learn English? � Yes � No 
If yes, write the name of the scholarship: 
 

d) Have you ever lived in a foreign country? � Yes � No 
If yes, write the country and the period of time living there: 
 

C) English experience 
 

a) Are you doing your Practicum this year? � Yes  � No 
If yes, answer the following question: 

Is your Practicum set in a bilingual school? � Yes  � No 
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b) Have you ever taught a second language in an informal context? � Yes  � No  
If yes, please specify the context and the time (expressed as the number of months) 
teaching the language: 
 

Section 2. Content and Language Integrated Learning (CLIL) teaching 

In the following section you will find questions about your knowledge on different 
strategies within CLIL teaching. Please answer the questions by giving a mark from 1 to 
5: 

1= strongly disagree 2 = disagree 3 = neither agree nor disagree 

4 = agree 5 = strongly agree 
 
  1 2 3 4 5 
1. I know different resources, materials and tools to adapt the 

content into an additional language for the students 
� � � � � 

2. I can identify the most appropriate content planning for the 
classroom 

� � � � � 

3. I can prepare materials to make students interact with each other � � � � � 
4. I know strategies for preparing students to use the target language 

during the class 
� � � � � 

5. I know different procedures to help students connect content and 
meaning 

� � � � � 

6. I know how to apply communicative and cognitive strategies for 
making students learn the language through the content 

� � � � � 

7. I understand how to prepare material taking into account the 
language level of the students 

� � � � � 

8. I know how to plan intercultural content for making students 
understand different cultures 

� � � � � 

9. I know communicative and cognitive strategies for adapting 
teaching during the class 

� � � � � 

10. I can implement different procedures to make students interact 
with each other 

� � � � � 

11. I understand how to apply strategies to solve comprehension or 
language use problem 

� � � � � 

12. I know how to manage meaning identification in the classroom � � � � � 
13. I know procedures to provide positive feedback to students � � � � � 
14. I know different approaches to assess students’ performance � � � � � 
15. I know how to evaluate my own teaching practice � � � � � 
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Section 3. Professional Identity 

In the following section we would like you to answer some questions about your 
professional identity in terms of your image as a CLIL teacher, your beliefs about CLIL 
teaching, and your sense of commitment in a learning community.  

First, we would like to know your position in the following scale. Please, put an “X” to 
indicate your position. 

I see myself as a 
language teacher 

____:____:____:____:____:____:____  
 

I see myself as a 
teacher who 
integrates the content 
and the language 

 

Second, state your opinion by writing an “X” in the box that best indicates the extent to 
which you either agree or disagree with: 

1= strongly disagree 2 = disagree 3 = neither agree nor disagree 

4 = agree 5 = strongly agree 

  1 2 3 4 5 
1. I myself have decided to study for this Teacher Education Degree � � � � � 
2. I want to become a teacher � � � � � 
3. I would like to become a teacher working within CLIL settings � � � � � 
4. I feel prepared to be a teacher � � � � � 
5. I feel prepared to teach in CLIL environments � � � � � 
6. Specific CLIL teacher training is essential � � � � � 
7. I believe that I am capable of teaching content and language 

integrated 
� � � � � 

8. I find it useful to think about my own teaching practice � � � � � 
9. I reflect on my teaching practice � � � � � 
10. I reflect on the meaning of being a CLIL teacher � � � � � 
11. I share my worries about my teaching practice with my colleagues � � � � � 
12. I share my concerns about my teaching practice within CLIL with 

my colleagues 
� � � � � 

13. I share my vision of CLIL with my colleagues � � � � � 
14. I want to become part of a CLIL teacher community � � � � � 
15. I feel part of a CLIL teaching and learning community � � � � � 
16. I am a committed person within a professional community � � � � � 
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ABSTRACT: Positioning theory helps to understand pre-service teachers’ performance and their 
professional identity. In the Content and Language Integrated Learning (CLIL) approach, studying teachers’ 
praxis from the positioning theory is relevant as integrating language and content is problematic for both in-
service and pre-service teachers. Moreover, positioning theory could help teachers understand their teaching 
position. Video technology, as a valuable tool for teacher training, facilitates teachers’ analysis of their own 
teaching praxis and more importantly, it can help develop teaching awareness. However, scarce literature is 
found on how video-analysis from the positioning theory may benefit teachers in CLIL contexts. The 
objective of this paper is to analyse the influence of video self-analysis on pre-service teachers’ positions 
within CLIL settings. To conduct this research, pre-service teachers recorded and analysed a simulated CLIL 
lesson. Interviews were designed and administered to know the influence of video on participating teachers’ 
positions. Video supported pre-service teachers noticing their praxis and the meaning of CLIL while operating 
changes on their positions. Knowing the evolution of pre-service teachers’ positioning contributes to the 
understanding of their professional identity and to thinking about pre-service teachers’ programmes to foster 
their awareness of teaching practice through video technology. 

Key words: positioning theory, pre-service teachers, CLIL, video-analysis, professional identity.  

 

¿Influye el análisis de vídeo en la posición de los maestros en formación en contextos AICLE? 
 

RESUMEN: La teoría del posicionamiento ayuda a comprender la actuación del profesorado en ejercicio y 
su identidad profesional. En AICLE el estudio de la praxis del profesorado desde la teoría del posicionamiento 
es relevante, ya que la integración de lengua y contenidos resulta problemática. Además, la teoría del 
posicionamiento podría ayudar a entender la posición docente. La tecnología de vídeo facilita el análisis de 
la propia praxis docente y, además, puede ayudar a desarrollar la conciencia docente. Sin embargo, es escasa 
la literatura sobre cómo el video análisis desde la teoría del posicionamiento puede beneficiar al profesorado 
AICLE. El objetivo de este trabajo es analizar la influencia del autoanálisis de vídeo en las posiciones del 
profesorado en formación en contextos AICLE. Los participantes grabaron y analizaron una clase simulada 
en AICLE. Se diseñaron y administraron entrevistas para conocer la influencia del vídeo en sus posiciones. 
El vídeo les ayudó a entender su praxis y el significado de AICLE, al tiempo que operaba cambios en sus 
posiciones. Conocer la evolución del posicionamiento del profesorado en formación contribuye al 
entendimiento de su identidad profesional y pensar en programas docentes para fomentar su conciencia de la 
práctica de enseñanza a través del vídeo.  

Palabras clave: teoría del posicionamiento, docentes en formación, AICLE, análisis de vídeo, identidad 
profesional. 
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1. Introduction 

The positioning theory has gained importance in teacher education and applied linguistics 
for understanding teaching and learning in the last decades (Kayi-Aydar & Miller, 2018). 
Studying the positions of pre-service teachers may shed light on preparing for better 
teacher training as well as constructing their identities as teachers (Vetter et al., 2016). 
Video is a valuable tool for pre-service teachers to achieve a better qualification (Vetter 
& Schieble, 2016). This tool helps pre-service teachers connect theory and practice 
(Brophy, 2004). It provides them with useful tools to self-analyse their praxis in specific 
teaching situations not easily observed while teaching (Sherin & van Es, 2009), and to 
identify effective learning moments of their teaching practice (Coyle, 2013). In 
connection with positioning theory, video-analysis supports teachers in their reflexive 
positioning, that is, how teachers position themselves (Vetter & Schieble, 2016). The fact 
of positioning is relevant in Content and Language Integrated Learning (CLIL) as new 
teaching figures are emerging in these bilingual contexts: content teachers, language 
teachers and CLIL teachers (Dale & Tanner, 2012). Particularly, CLIL teachers are the 
new figure in bilingual education. Teachers teaching under this approach are required 
with mastery in both content and language, causing teachers to confuse their positions 
when teaching. In fact, teachers struggle integrating both aspects, and recent studies are 
arguing the balance of both positions (Martel, 2020; Morton, 2016). In this vein, to know 
teachers’ positions in bilingual contexts, video-analysis could be a useful tool. In CLIL, 
as in Content Based Instruction (CBI), teachers present differences in training regarding 
their content matter or language proficiency (Tan, 2011). Studying those teachers in their 
training period could provide relevant data on the positions they select during their 
training to become teachers (of either type) within CLIL/CBI settings. 

Little is known about how positioning theory aids pre-service teachers in CLIL settings. 
Nowadays, to the best of the authors’ knowledge, only Morton (2016) highlights the use 
of positioning theory combined with the analysis of the discourse to study teachers at 
CLIL secondary education schools, where the professional identity is a key factor. 
Similarly, Martel’s (2020) study focused on the identity of language-trained content-
based teachers in CBI contexts. Other studies provide results describing positions of 
CLIL/CBI teachers towards singular teaching situations without naming the positioning 
theory itself (Cammarata & Tedick, 2012; Hüttner et al., 2013; Moate, 2011; Tan, 2011) 
but they discuss diffusely the positions that teachers performed. On the other hand, video-
analysis is scarcely explored to research on (pre-service) teachers positioning, particularly 
in CLIL classroom settings. Despite the positive results that video provides to the study 
of teachers’ positions for effective teaching (Vetter & Schieble, 2016; Barnes & Falter, 
2019; Vetter et al., 2016) and to identify main struggles in the identity process to become 
a CLIL teacher (Morton, 2016), it is clearly necessary to increase studies aiming at 
knowing the positions of pre-service teachers as they encounter a challenge when 
confronting new teaching situations (Vetter & Schieble, 2016). It is, therefore, essential 
to investigate how video self-analysis may impact the positions of pre-service language 
teachers within CLIL.  

The present paper aims at analyzing how video self-analysis influences the position of 
pre-service language teachers within CLIL contexts. To this purpose, pre-service 
language teachers (henceforth PLTs) recorded and self-analysed a simulated CLIL lesson. 
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An instrument (i.e., interview) was designed to know the impact of video self-analysis on 
teachers’ position. Besides, the interview was piloted and implemented after the PLTs’ 
video self-analysis of simulated CLIL lessons. Thereby, the paper is organized as follows. 
First, literature review presents the main underpinnings of this study. Secondly, method 
describes the research context, participants and the instrument for collecting data. 
Interviews were analysed in order to see the influence of video in their positioning. 
Finally, dedicated sections for discussion and conclusions close the paper.  

2. Theoretical framework 

2.1. Positioning theory: An overview 

Positioning theory is a consolidated concept within the literature, particularly in 
educational research context. Both teacher education and applied linguistic fields have 
studied the term deeply by providing understanding of teacher development (Arvaja, 
2016; Vetter & Schieble, 2016; Kayi-Aydar, 2019; Kayi-Aydar & Miller, 2018; Vetter et 
al., 2016). Initially, Hollway (1984) described positioning theory from gender 
perspective, while Davies and Harré (1990, p. 48) explained the concept as “personal 
positions such as the autobiographical aspects of a conversation where it becomes 
possible to find out how each speaker sees both oneself and the other participants”. Harré 
and Van Langenhove (1999) have studied the meaning of this theory, and especially how 
it relates to the self by analysing the way a person self-locates by using several categories 
and storylines. It exists a direct relationship between the definition of the positioning 
theory and the development of professional identity. They have several features in 
common (e.g., beliefs, self-image, flexibility, etc.) when they apply to teaching 
environments and, in fact, positioning impacts teaching and learning in the classroom 
context (Kayi-Aydar & Miller, 2018). The aforementioned features are involved in the 
positioning theory and connected to the construction of teachers’ identity (Kayi-Aydar & 
Miller, 2018; Schieble et al., 2015). A plethora of authors define identity through an array 
of characteristics that are either found in or connected to the positioning theory: Beijaard 
et al. (2004) define identity as a development during one’s life, while Lamote and Engels 
(2010) state that identity is an ongoing process of interpretations of experiences and the 
recognition of the self-image. Additionally, Izadinia (2013) states that professional 
identity integrates beliefs, image and reflection of the self, three characteristics which are 
related to the way teachers build their own professional identity. Moreover, teachers’ 
beliefs towards their positions influence professional identity (Skinnari & Bovellan, 
2016). Positioning theory, therefore, can be used for understanding the process of identity 
construction (Arvaja, 2016). 

The act of positioning shows different modes depending on how teachers position 
themselves or other teachers. Assigning positions to oneself or others is named 
“positioning” (Kayi-Aydar, 2019). Moreover, Harré and Van Langenhove (1999) 
distinguish two “modes of positioning”: interactive and reflexive positioning. This study 
focuses on reflexive positioning, that is, “What one says positions oneself” (Kayi-Aydar, 
2019, p. 11). Deliberating self-positioning occurs in every conversation where the subject 
wants to express personal identity (Harré & Van Lagenhove, 1999). When teachers 
position themselves, they are negotiating within a context, similarly to when teachers 
construct their own teacher identity. Such negotiation is a process imbricated in the 
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positioning theory (Harré & Van Lagenhove, 1999). Therefore, positioning theory is 
dynamic and occurs at different levels, as described by Harré and Van Langenhove 
(1999): (i) first-order positioning (not intentional), (ii) second-order positioning 
(negotiation of the first-order positioning), and (iii) third-order positioning (positions on 
past events). Particularly, this research concentrates on the third level, in which positions 
are constructed in previous storylines (Kayi-Aydar, 2019). 

2.2.1. Video-analysis to know teachers’ positioning 

What makes video a valuable tool for pre-service teachers is the impact on their mindset 
for noticing about self-teaching practice that is difficult to observe during teaching (Vetter 
& Schieble, 2016; Brophy, 2004; Blomberg et al., 2013; Sherin & van Es, 2009). During 
pre-service teachers’ academic training, they start teaching in real contexts (i.e., 
practicum) which is considered a “struggle when they begin a teaching position” 
(Blomberg et al., 2013, p. 91). In this sense, this tool, and particularly video analysing, 
brings an opportunity for pre-service teachers to reflect on self-teaching practice. Video 
provides benefits, such as knowing better the content they are teaching or analysing 
specific examples of their practice (Barnes & Falter, 2019). Importantly, video supports 
linking theory with practice (Brophy, 2004). As video offers pre-service teachers the main 
characteristic of noticing, positions could be easily observed. Besides, it may make pre-
service teachers reflect on their teaching practice and how they see themselves by using 
positioning theory (Vetter & Schieble, 2016). Observing the teaching practice is not 
something new regarding bilingual education. Especially, in bilingual approaches such as 
CLIL, the use of videos plays a crucial role in both the teaching and the learning of content 
through a foreign language (Cinganotto & Cuccurullo, 2015). It engages teachers to 
become aware of teaching content and language integrated (Cammarata & Teddick, 
2012). The tool itself promotes the learning of multiple skills in multilingual settings 
(Escobar, 2013). It also helps teachers to identify effective CLIL teaching (De Graaff et 
al., 2007) and analyse specific learning moments (Coyle, 2013). 

2.2. Positioning theory in CLIL: What for? 

Positioning theory could help study positions of pre-service teachers as they are being 
trained to become bilingual teachers. Particularly, CLIL teachers usually perform 
positions according to their training and experience (Pavón & Ellison, 2013), which 
means that the focus could be either on the language or content, avoiding the integration 
of both. However, one of the most important characteristics of CLIL is, especially, the 
integration of content and language (Villabona & Cenoz, 2021). The balance of content 
and language teaching impacts on the success of bilingual programmes (Hu & Gao, 2020; 
Lo, 2020). Authors from different contexts have encountered similar problems when 
defining the positions teachers have while teaching under the CLIL approach. Moate 
(2011) described how teachers see themselves as co-learners of language when teaching 
their subject matters through a foreign language. Similar results were depicted by Hüttner 
et al.’s (2013) research, where teachers showed more inclined towards teaching content 
than language because of their English (the additional language) level. Also, De 
Mesmaeker and Lochtman (2014) found out that content teachers who teach language 
courses act with positions near teaching content due to their expertise on content. In 
similar approaches as CBI, content teachers reject positions where language and content 
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are balanced (Tan, 2011). In Spain, where this study is set, similarities are found in 
Morton’s (2016) study, where teachers presented problems when teaching through a 
second language, even struggling with their professional identity within bilingual settings. 
Reflecting on such fluctuating positions in CLIL could impact on pre-service teachers’ 
praxis. Therefore, analysing teaching practices by using video as the main tool could shed 
light on the different positions PLTs develop within CLIL. 

 

3. Method 

3.1 Objective and research questions 

This study aims at analysing the influence of video self-analysis of PLTs’ position in 
CLIL contexts. This study pursues to answer the following research questions: 

(1) How do pre-service language teachers position themselves after analysing their videos 
of their simulated CLIL lessons?  

(2) In which way has the video self-analysis influenced pre-service teachers’ positioning?  

3.2 Participants and setting 

Twelve pre-service language teachers from the University of Córdoba participated in this 
study (table 1). These respondents decided to participate voluntarily, and they were 
informed about the research before the interviews. Participants came mostly from 
monolingual schools, and they joined this University where different courses were taught 
in English. All participants were doing their practicum at different schools (58.3% in 
bilingual schools, 16.6% in non-bilingual schools, and 25% at immersion schools). 
Participants were asked for their English certificate: most of them were independent users 
of English (n = 9), one was a basic user, and two were proficient users of English. 
Participants were between 21-27 years old, and they were mostly female (83.3%). 

The participants of this study were doing their specialization in foreign language teaching 
(FLT), so as future teachers of this language, they will support content teachers in 
implementing CLIL at schools. In the Spanish context, teacher training in CLIL is not 
offered officially during undergraduate years (Custodio & García, 2020). Specializations 
have been the solution mostly accepted by Spanish universities for foreign language 
teacher training (Jover et al., 2016, p. 127). Particularly, in most Andalusian universities 
pre-service teachers are trained as general teachers during the first three years of their 
degree, and specialization is found during the fourth year (i.e., foreign languages such as 
English or French). However, some universities include CLIL in different syllabi within 
the specialization in English. During this research, PLTs were enrolled in a course in 
which they were instructed on the fundamentals of CLIL, which, in this sense, is quite 
unique among Spanish universities, while doing their Practicum in different Spanish 
primary schools. 
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 Table 1. Participants’ information (speciality FLT) 

 
PARTICIPANTS AGE GENDER ENGLISH LEVEL 

ACCORDING TO 
CEFR 

PRACTICUM 

P1 22 Female Independent user Bilingual school 

P2 21 Female Independent user Bilingual school 

P3 27 Female Proficient user Bilingual school 

P4 21 Female Independent user Bilingual school 

P5 25 Male Independent user Bilingual school 

P6 25 Male Proficient user Immersion 

P7 22 Female Independent user Immersion 

P8 22 Female Basic user Not bilingual school 

P9 22 Female Independent user Immersion 

P10 22 Female Independent user Not bilingual school 

P11 22 Female Independent user Bilingual school 

P12 21 Female Independent user Bilingual school 

 
3.3. The study 

This study was implemented in the last year of PLTs’ Bachelor’s Degree in Primary 
Education. They were enrolled in a course in which CLIL was the main topic (see figure 
1) with theoretical and practical lessons. Theoretical lessons were devoted to the 
fundamentals of CLIL: background, the language triptych, the 4Cs framework, cognitive 
skills and ICT. Within the practice lessons of this course, students designed a CLIL 
didactic unit and self-recorded videos from simulated CLIL lessons. They prepared a 
lesson to be delivered in class (i.e., by a simulation in which a group of PLTs were the 
CLIL teachers and the rest of the students acted as learners). In this course, they were 
instructed to prepare CLIL lessons as CLIL teachers (not as language teachers). They 
planned both the content and the language of the lesson, though one of their roles in 
bilingual settings could be supporting content teachers in language concerns. 
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Figure 1. CLIL course procedure. 

PLTs prepared a simulated CLIL lesson for approximately twenty minutes. They worked 
in groups on different curriculum areas (social sciences, natural sciences, and arts & 
crafts). The simulation took place at the end of the course, once they finished designing 
the CLIL didactic unit, which was used for the simulation. Once the simulation was 
recorded, they self-analysed performance by using an observation guide purposefully 
designed and validated (Díaz-Martín, 2020). Analysis was focused on specific aspects of 
CLIL teaching. 

The video self-analysis was conducted in two phases: i) Studying the video observation 
guide, and ii) Watching the video and applying a video observation guide. PLTs used 
VideoAnt and a video observation guide to analyse the simulated CLIL lesson. VideoAnt 
is a free software for watching and annotating videos. It offers the possibility to make 
comments on specific sections of the video. In this sense, the video observation guide was 
specifically designed to be used in VideoAnt. The guide described different categories 
(e.g., cognition, communication and culture) and subcategories (e.g., goal, language and 
output) for facilitating the video analysis of a CLIL lesson (Díaz-Martín, 2020). This 
observation guide was used for helping PLTs to self-analyse specific aspects of CLIL 
teaching.  

  

3.4. Research design and data analysis 

3.4.1. Instrument for collecting data 

Interviews were the main tool for collecting data in this research. This instrument was 
validated and designed specifically in order to answer the main research questions. An 
interview guide was developed according to the guidelines of Merriam and Tisdell (2015) 
(see appendix A). A semi-structured interview was designed by including open-ended 
questions plus a semantic differential scale (SDS). To validate the instrument, the first 
draft of the interview was piloted and administered to a pre-service language teacher (with 
the same characteristics as the participants for this study). We addressed applicable 
changes regarding clarity and relevance of questions. The final semi-structured interview 
included five sections. Interviews were administered to the PLTs who finished the CLIL 
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subject (i.e., once they recorded and analyzed the simulated CLIL lesson). Interviews 
were applied to the 12 participants of this study in Spanish (their mother tongue) for data 
reliability.   

Sections of the interview were divided as follows: (a) Questions for collecting descriptive 
data (e.g., age); (b) Questions about English knowledge and experience (e.g., Do you have 
an English certificate?); (c) Bachelor’s degree and professional orientation questions 
(e.g., Would you like to become a teacher?); (d) Video self-analysis questions (e.g., Did 
self-analysis help you? If yes, in which way?), and (e) Positioning questions (e.g., Do you 
think that video self-analysis helped you positioning?). Besides, in this section, a SDS 
was included to know how PLTs perceived their positions at specific moments of the 
year. The scale was adapted from De Mesmaeker and Lochtman’s (2014) study, in which 
the roles of Belgian secondary school CLIL-teachers were analyzed. They included a SDS 
by confronting two positions: content teachers and CLIL teachers. In our study, the SDS 
was adapted, and it was included the position of “language teacher” instead of “content 
teacher”. The final SDS (figure 2) helped PLTs to reflect on their positions during the 
interview.  

 
 

Figure 2. SDS to study LPTs’ positions. 

Source: De Mesmaeker & Lochtman (2014, p. 198) 

3.4.2. Data analysis 

We analyzed data qualitatively and quantitatively (figure 3). Closed questions (i.e., yes/no 
questions), and the SDS were analyzed in terms of the frequency of common responses 
in order to obtain general information. The quantitative analysis provided the main data 
as an overview. On the other hand, to explain why and in which way PLTs answered and 
reflected on their positions, data were analyzed by using qualitative software to examine 
different responses (ATLAS.TI 9). This software allowed the codification process by 
assigning codes easily and then by grouping codes. 
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Figure 3. Process of analyzing data. 

 

The steps and recommendations from Merriam and Tisdell (2015) were followed for 
codification. Analysis was conducted by setting quotes inductively (i.e., open coding). 
Specific chunks of interviews were selected to assign codes. Secondly, all codes were 
read, and categories and subcategories were named accordingly. As a result, 2 categories 
and 15 subcategories were analyzed and interpreted to draw conclusions for this research 
(see appendix B). 

 

4. Findings 

Results are presented and analyzed to answer the main research questions for this study 
aiming at examining how video self-analysis impacts on PLTs’ positions within CLIL 
settings at primary education. Participants’ responses collected from interviews were 
analyzed by using a codification process. In addition, qualitative data from interviews 
were quantified to extend the analysis in order to explain aspects of the same research 
questions (Riazi, 2016).  

RQ1 – pre-service language teachers positioning  

Figure 4 shows position results in terms of the SDS. The scale is used to categorize how 
PLTs position themselves after being taken the CLIL subject (i.e., once they finished the 
video self-analysis of their CLIL simulated lesson). Using the SDS during interviews, 
PLTs were encouraged to reflect on their positions. PLTs recognized that they felt more 
identified as language teachers before the self-analysis of the simulated CLIL lesson. In 
this sense, participants positioned themselves more as language teachers than as CLIL 
teachers, in which the highest number of participants is presented in position 2 (figure 4). 
In addition, the tendency of positioning changed when they were asked about how they 
identified themselves after finishing the video self-analysis. As a result, positions near 
“being CLIL teacher” (i.e., positions 5 and 6) are selected by the participants.  
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Figure 4. SDS results: reflecting on positioning transformation. 

 

PLTs described their selection of language teachers before the video self-analysis by 
justifying those positions according to their FLT specialty. They thought that they were 
performing mostly as language teachers at the beginning of the year as they had chosen 
their FLT specialty for their Primary Education bachelor’s degree. However, they 
changed their mind on the position they had once noticed on the meaning of CLIL apart 
from their specialty: 

 
P6: My first thought when I chose the English specialty was to become an English teacher… Now that I have 
realized that I can teach content in an additional language and, more or less I can do it, then maybe I select… 
Let’s put five (pointing position 5). [Translation from Spanish]  

 

Participants reflected on their positions during interviews causing a transformation in the 
positions they performed highlighting how videos helped in this process. Fluctuating 
positions were presented when participants were encouraged to reflect on their preferred 
positions as future teachers. This means that they reflected on the type of position that 
they scored: flexible and fixed position (English position or CLIL position). The flexible 
position is the most common answer among PLTs (n = 5), meanwhile other participants 
preferred fixed positions: English (n = 2) and CLIL position (n = 4). Only one participant 
showed hesitation. According to participants’ responses, the video self-analysis 
influenced their wished positions. Some PLTs hesitated about either being language 
teachers or CLIL teachers depending on the context and their preference (i.e., showing a 
flexible position): 

 
P6: I don’t mind, but I am studying Philology, then the language grabbed my attention, I would like to teach 
the language deeply. But I like teaching the content; thanks to the CLIL perspective is also interesting from 
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a cognitive perspective… I would like to see myself teaching English, but it is also ok with me teaching a 
subject through English. [Translation from Spanish] 

 

P3: I would like to do both because I think both are important separately… I would like to be an English 
teacher, but I wouldn’t mind, well, I would like to teach content through English. [Translation from Spanish] 

 

Furthermore, the analysis of videos importantly influenced those PLTs to switch their 
positions from language to CLIL teacher’s position according to their preference: 

 
P9: … the thing that I like is teaching, then the more I teach the better I do it. So, I would prefer being a 
teacher who integrates the content and the language rather than being an English teacher… because you can 
cover more topics. [Translation from Spanish]. 

 

Participants’ English level and the positions they selected were related. Most of the 
interviewed participants who preferred flexible positions presented a higher level of 
English (i.e., B2 – C1). On the contrary, PLTs with lower-level selected fixed English 
positions (e.g., an English or a content teacher position). Particularly, participant 4 
hesitate about the preferred position due to self-doubt when teaching content through 
English: 

 
P4: I don’t know, I would like to…, but now I have changed my position because it is difficult for me to 
explain well, that I feel with confidence with contents… So, if I have to explain a difficult thing that is difficult 
also for children and you have to explain it in English, then I feel more insecure. But it is for that, it is for 
teaching through English. [Translation from Spanish]. 

 

RQ2 – How video self-analysis helps teachers with positioning 

PLTs were asked to answer whether analyzing their videos helped them to position as 
language or CLIL teachers. 91.6% of participants answered affirmatively by highlighting 
the positive value of analyzing their teaching practice. Particularly, participant 3 
commented that video supported the selected position as well as the noticing of mistakes 
in the teaching practice: 

 
P3: I think that it helps me to position there (pointing position 4) because when watching myself I realized 
that some of the mistakes I watched on myself and on my partners were similar to those ones that I noticed 
from teachers in a real context at bilingual schools. [Translation from Spanish] 

 

As extracted from interview results, participant 7 highlighted how analysing the video 
supported their understanding of the CLIL approach. Similarly, participant 9 pointed out 
that video self-analysis helped them on noticing that teaching in CLIL is more than 
teaching vocabulary. Moreover, this made participant 9 having a clearer position (i.e., 
CLIL teacher).  
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P7: Because, at first, I didn’t know… After the video topic, you really watch yourself in a class… in CLIL. 
And these things help you to really understand what CLIL is all about. [Extract translated from Spanish]. 

 
P9: Because I did not really know how to integrate the content into English, then I felt more like I was teaching 
English… That is, the English subject rather than the contents through English and now I feel like a CLIL 
teacher. [Translation from Spanish]. 

 

Other aspects such as the connection of the theory and practice (P1), conceiving CLIL as 
a challenge (P11), and feeling confident and motivated (P9), led PLTs to reflect on the 
positions they place when teaching under the CLIL approach (i.e., during simulating a 
CLIL lesson).  

P1: The last year, for example, I taught Science and it was like you were teaching English words, not the 
content. And now, for example, they (referring to the students in schools) are learning the animal kingdom; 
it seems that you understand the difference and you see how they are learning the animal kingdom through 
English… Yes, I am aware of what we have done in our Practicum. [Extract translated from Spanish]. 

 

P11: I thought that it would be complicated maybe, both learning about CLIL and how to plan activities, like 
understanding what you must work on to achieve what you want, but later on, it wasn’t difficult. [Extract 
translated from Spanish]. 

 

P9: I have loved to see how to plan, and I can see that it is really necessary… Then, I felt more confident, and 
I can see that I could go further than I thought. [Extract translated from Spanish]. 

 

5. Discussion 

Results have shown relevant information about PLTs’ positioning and the influence that 
videos had on their teaching practices to better understand the CLIL approach and the 
vision of their own job as teachers. Practices and self-observation through videos seem to 
have been key for their positions as CLIL teachers. Particularly, the SDS provided 
valuable information about how PLTs positioned themselves and how they conceived 
themselves towards different moments of the year. Firstly, PLTs explained positions 
according to their experiences (Harré & Van Lagenhove, 1999; Kayi-Aydar, 2019). 
Particularly, they were influenced by the specialty they were taking (i.e., foreign language 
teaching). As participants commented, this initial orientation engaged them to select those 
positions in which they were mostly identified as language teachers (Pavón & Ellison, 
2013). According to Martel (2020), PLTs select positions similar to their primary 
professional training. In contrast, they reflected on their image as future teachers after the 
video self-analysis by using the positioning theory, according to Vetter and Schieble 
(2016). Pre-service teachers were reflecting on their positions during interviews. They 
focused on the positions and specific aspects of their praxis when answering interview 
questions. This is called “the reflexive positioning”, as they were placing themselves 
while they were talking (Kayi-Aydar, 2019). In this sense, PLTs were reflecting 
comparatively on how they positioned at the beginning of the year and after having taken 
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the CLIL course. Resulted positions were, therefore, different according to the influence 
of self-observation through video, teaching and indeed, their own reflections. 

Video self-analysis influenced the selected positions by PLTs. Video had an impact on 
their inclination by helping them notice about their teaching (Vetter & Schieble, 2016; 
Brophy, 2004; Blomberg et al., 2013; Sherin & van Es, 2009). After self-analysis, PLTs 
presented different positions: flexible and fixed ones. Those participants with fixed 
positions (i.e., English positions) declared to have trouble teaching the language and the 
content integrated. Similarly, De Mesmaeker and Lochtman (2014) affirmed that those 
teachers with a fixed role (e.g., content teachers) were less engaged in teaching in CLIL 
contexts rather than those teachers familiarized with teaching in both environments. 
Besides, the level of the additional language had an impact on the positions of those 
participants with a fixed role. Importantly, language influenced their positions (Moate, 
2011). Five participants of our study noticed the language they were using during the 
lesson. As in participants of Morton’s (2016) study, PLTs experienced some difficulties 
when teaching by using a foreign language. Others felt unconfident about teaching in 
CLIL because of their level of English (Hüttner et al., 2013; Tan, 2011). After the video 
simulated lesson, most of the participants presented flexible positions by considering it 
important to teach both the language and the content integrated. Their positions, therefore, 
were not fixed; they re-positioned according to their self-observation of the simulated 
lessons (Morton, 2016). Besides, they demonstrated a malleable position related to the 
context they will teach similar to participants in De Mesmaeker and Lochtman’s (2014) 
study. Video self-analysis, therefore, benefited PLTs to reflect on their positions and, 
consequently, being involved in teaching identity self-construction (Schieble et al., 2015). 

Overall, video-analysis helped teachers to realize key aspects of positioning (Vetter et al., 
2013) and particularly aspects related to their professional identity as bilingual teachers. 
In CLIL or CBI contexts, reflecting on identity is considered relevant for effective 
teaching, as bilingual teaching is problematic to those teachers who try to implement this 
approach effectively (Cammarata & Tedick, 2012; Morton, 2016). Integrating the 
language and the content is not an easy matter, though it is crucial for achieving success 
in the implementation of bilingual approaches (Hu & Gao, 2020; Lo, 2020). However, 
scarce studies have discussed the impact of positioning through video self-analysis by 
supporting pre-service teachers on their praxis. Results of this research highlighted the 
importance of PLTs’ noticing to understand better their teaching practice according to 
Barnes and Falter (2019). Especially, awareness of the meaning of CLIL thanks to self-
analysis through video has been proved to be an important factor in this study. The fact 
of being aware of how to integrate the language and the content has made PLTs 
understand their CLIL teacher positions.  

PLTs noticed the positions they were performing when teaching in CLIL contexts, as well 
as the fundamentals of this approach thanks to self-observation. However, not only self-
analysis (as an eventual practice) helped in their positions; previous practices and the 
theory they were learning during the course worked as an integrated programme (Hüttner, 
2019). PLTs became aware of their teaching by self-analysis of their performance through 
videos (Cammarata & Tedick, 2011) and, particularly, they understood how important 
and complex was to implement content and language in lessons. Video-analysis was, 
therefore, effective for teaching practice within CLIL contexts (De Graff et al., 2007), 
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and for knowing better the positioning of pre-service language teachers in particular 
(Vetter et al., 2013). 

 

6. Conclusions 

This paper aimed to study the impact of self-analysis through videos on positioning for 
CLIL PLTs. Making PLTs reflect on their positions and improving their sense of teaching 
noticing constitute relevant findings of this research. Self-analysis through video made 
PLTs transform their positions: from seeing themselves as language teachers to declaring 
to be either flexible or CLIL teachers. This is an important aspect as it demonstrates how 
their positions evolve and, besides, how they saw themselves (i.e., the process of identity 
building) after video-analysis. The important factor is that this practice helped them feel 
they can adapt to the context: they showed a flexible position in which they felt confident 
when teaching either the language or teaching within CLIL settings. Besides, this 
awareness may help them in the future to guide content teachers who do not feel confident 
in the second language, as now they are aware of the meaning of integrating content and 
language within CLIL. On the other hand, video self- analysis benefited PLTs in 
reflecting on their identities, that is, the positions they performed as teachers feeling 
capable of teaching in different contexts. Besides, watching themselves made them aware 
of their own praxis and of how it can be improved in future lessons. Studying, thus, the 
positioning of teachers may provide valuable information about how PLTs conceive their 
performance as teachers in CLIL and their capacity to improve. Knowing their strengths 
and limitations can help researchers and the educational community to implement 
bilingual programmes in which video self-analysis supports PLTs’ professional identity. 
Despite the limitations of this study regarding the particular context (limited) and the 
sample (small), it is a starting point for future research. 
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Appendix A. Interview guide 

1. Objective of the study and sample 

Interviews are designed to analyse the influence of video self-analysis of PLTs’ position 
in CLIL contexts. The sample will be selected from university students of the University 
of Córdoba that are in the 4th year of Primary Education Bachelor Degree that took a CLIL 
subject. 

2. Piloting the instrument 

The instrument is validated through different phases: 

a) Designing questions deductively and adapted from a previous study (Díaz-Martín, 
2020). 

b) Selecting a university student from the 4th year of primary education with similar 
characteristics of participants in our study. 

b) Administering the interview and collecting data to improve the instrument in terms of 
questions and duration of the interview.  

c) Applying changes and improvements (including the design of questions during the 
interview inductively). 

3. Administering the instrument  

The interviews will be applied to participants at the end of their first semester. This means 
that participants would have finished recording and analysing their simulated lessons. 
Interviews will last between 15-20 minutes. Participants will be interviewed once at the 
researcher office. 

3.1. Sequence  

Interviews with participants will follow the next sequence: 

4. Explaining to the participants the purpose and objectives of the interview.  
5. Participants will be informed that interviews will be recorded. 
6. Explaining who is doing the research (i.e., including a brief explanation of the research at the 

beginning of the interview). 
7. Anonymous and confidential interview. 
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Appendix B. Codification process of interviews 

The process of codification presented two main categories (established deductively from 
the interview questions) and 15 subcategories developed inductively. 

 

CATEGORIES SUBCATEGORIES 

Position analysis 

Capability 
Changing position 
CLIL as difficult approach 
Fixed position 
Fluctuating position 
Improve teaching practice 
Knowing themselves 
Language lack 
Motivation towards CLIL 
Noticing CLIL meaning 
Practicum influence 
Self-doubt 
Teacher training 
Watching themselves 

Teaching visions towards CLIL 

CLIL as difficult approach 
Focus on language 
Hesitation 
Improve teaching practice 
Language lack 
Noticing CLIL meaning 
Noticing CLIL practice 
Practicum influence 

 

The next network exported from Atlas.ti 9 presents the categories and subcategories 
frequency and relationship. The frequency of each code is presented in brackets being 
“Noticing CLIL meaning” the most quoted by participants while “Confidence” and 
“Knowing themselves” are the less commented.  
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Conclusions 
This doctoral thesis aimed at helping the construction of the pre-service teachers’ 

professional identity that were learning to teach under the CLIL approach by using video 
technology as the focal point. The need of defining the professional identity of pre-service 
teachers by promoting video technology embedded in a training programme as a capable 
tool for transforming the identity construction, and the use quantitative (i.e., 
questionnaire) and qualitative (i.e., observation guide and interview) instruments to 
analyse the professional identity and the video technology impact have constituted the 
central points in which conclusions are depicted as follows: 

i. Professional identity of CLIL teachers is an emergent field that will need more 
exploration by the educational community (Study 1). Particularly, as claimed by Moate 
and Ruotie-Lyhty (2020), pre-service teachers in CLIL remain unexplored. Defining the 
professional identity is still complex because of the teacher training of pre-service 
teachers. They struggle with their teaching position identity within this approach, as 
teacher education programmes are training different teaching profiles (i.e., regular 
teachers and teachers with specializations) (Jover, 2016). Pre-service teachers of this 
study are mostly trained as general teachers during the Primary Education Bachelor 
degree. It is in their last academic year when they decide their specialization in English, 
which has an impact on their foreign language training. Under such circumstances, pre-
service teachers are receiving deficient bilingual education training as demanded by 
Custodio and García (2020).  Furthermore, the scarcity of language training during their 
academic years (as claimed by Pérez-Cañado, 2018) and the lack of teacher training for 
understanding bilingual education (Palacios-Hidalgo, 2020) influence how teachers 
define themselves. Professional identity, therefore, depends on various factors and the 
language, the content, and the integration of both are key aspects that have an impact on 
teachers’ professional identity transformation. 

ii. Video technology has been demonstrated as an efficient tool in this context to help pre-
service teachers observe their teaching practice and model their professional identity. 
Video helps in teachers’ professional development (Mann et al., 2019), facilitates 
reflection by awareness of the teaching practice (Mohammadi & Tafazoli, 2022), and 
supports the professional identity’s construction (Martel, 2020; Morton, 2016). After an 
exhaustive literature review on video technology in CLIL (Study 2), it has been proved 
that video is rarely applied as a tool to assess the self-teaching practice, and hardly 
explored to construct the professional identity in CLIL settings (Study 1). Introducing a 
video-based technology training programme has meant to innovate in the field (i.e., in 
CLIL teaching environments) as well as addressing the lack of studying the support that 
video provides to pre-service teachers’ professional identity modelling. Likewise, this 
programme was accomplished to cover the demands of CLIL teacher training 
programmes according to the gap identified by Lo (2020). Especially, the video-based 
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programme enhanced pre-service teachers’ professional development (Study 4) and 
improved their understanding of the CLIL approach by applying a video observation 
guide to analyse their teaching (Study 3). The application of a video-based technology 
programme benefited pre-service teachers to achieve better noticing skills (appendix IV) 
and enhanced the learning the theory and the practice integrated (Hütnner, 2019). Being 
aware of their mistakes and of how they were pronouncing (L2) while teaching were two 
aspects reiteratively stated by pre-service teachers. Furthermore, the majority of them 
highlighted how video supported them positively in their praxis when teaching under the 
CLIL approach. 

iii. Designing quantitative and qualitative instruments was highly enlightening to study 
the professional identity of pre-service teachers (Study 5), to make them reflect on their 
teaching practice (Study 3 and Study 4), and to analyse how video influenced their 
identity transformation (Study 4).  Remarkably, the design and validation of a quantitative 
instrument (i.e., the questionnaire) showed interesting results on pre-service teachers’ 
professional identity (Study 5). The questionnaire was considered as a starting point to 
understand the professional identity as well as examine the influence of the video-based 
training programme on pre-service teachers’ identity (Study 5). Similarly to Cammarata 
and Tedick’s (2012) study, the training programme modified the way pre-service teachers 
perceived their professional identity. The programme indeed made them reflect on their 
identity, and importantly, on the meaning of teaching under CLIL. In addition, they were 
building their professional identity more as a social than an individual process (as found 
in Pappa et al., 2017). Particularly, analysing the positioning of pre-service teachers 
brought revealing results on their professional identity. Introducing the positioning theory 
provides an understanding of how pre-service teachers saw themselves and how they 
understood their teaching in a CLIL context (Study 6). In this vein, designing the 
qualitative instrument (i.e., the interview) was immensely useful. Responses of pre-
service teachers clarified how the video technology and the use of an observation guide 
for analysing their teaching in CLIL was positive for them. Notably, using the video-
analysis and interviewing pre-service teachers afterwards promoted them to reflect on 
their positions by understanding better their performance as teachers (Study 6). They were 
reflecting on their positioning while they were talking during the interview. This is what 
Kayi-Aydar (2019) calls “reflexive positioning” that provided pre-service teachers to 
notice on the type of teacher they were and wished to be. Interestingly, pre-service 
teachers presented different positions according to their experiences (Martel, 2020) and 
to the teaching context. They felt comfortable when performing as CLIL teachers without 
forgetting that they will be language teachers. These results offered the opportunity to 
understand the professional identity of pre-service teachers: they described their 
images/position as teachers after videos and discussed about their preferred positions 
when teaching in different settings apart from CLIL. Thus, knowing their positions made 
it possible to understand how they perceived language and how they understood the 
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language in the CLIL approach which clearly made an impact in their professional 
identity transformation. 

Overall, according to the findings and the established objectives for this thesis, 
upon research it can be stated that video technology helped pre-service teachers to 
improve their professional development and construct their professional identity as 
teachers in CLIL settings. Particularly, studying the professional identity in CLIL settings 
was crucial for teacher students to understand their identity and for researchers to start 
thinking of the design of a training programme to enhance their teaching practice 
(Objective 1). In addition, the designed training programme shed light on how pre-service 
teachers positioned themselves while supported them on their identity construction as 
teachers (Objective 2). Integrating video technology improved the pre-service teachers’ 
praxis (Objective 1) and, importantly, provided them with the opportunity to analyse self-
professional identity (Objective 3). Moreover, achieving these objectives has helped pre-
service teachers understand better the CLIL approach. Although these pre-service 
language teachers will not take a CLIL teacher position, they will support content teachers 
in their lessons within a near future, as they will probably coordinate the bilingual 
programme at the schools where they will work. Therefore, implementing these 
programmes by integrating the professional identity as a crucial factor in their academic 
training could have an impact on their mind-set by making them think more as CLIL 
teachers. 

 

Future research lines 
As presented on the main conclusions of this Doctoral Thesis, it exists a field to explore 
in terms of the professional identity of the CLIL teacher. At least in Spain, the role of the 
CLIL teacher defined in the literature is scarcely addressed, as most universities lack 
official training for pre-service teachers in this approach. It might be essential, then, to 
open a new research line concentrated on studying deeper how pre- and in-service 
teachers construct their professional identity. Teacher training programmes seems to be 
the key factor to include this identity transformation and recent research lines similar to 
this are emerging (Lo, 2020). In this vein, the professional identity in CLIL could be an 
important aspect to consider for improving the professional development of teachers, and 
also to guide those future teachers in their academic journey to bilingual education 
teaching. In addition, as it was discussed about different positions of teachers along this 
Thesis, positioning theory brings the opportunity to better understand why teachers see 
themselves as content, language or CLIL teachers, and reasons behind their decisions. 
Although this area is risen recently in applied linguistics (Kayi-Aydar, 2019), scant 
studies can be found in terms of CLIL (as a context), video-technology (as a tool), and 
teachers’ professional identity (analysed from the positioning theory). Therefore, future 
research lines aim to keep studying this topic by concentrating on the effectiveness of 
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working on the professional identity of pre- and in-service teachers’ praxis and the 
potential of video technology for making teachers notice about themselves as teachers.  
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